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DOE National Laboratory Restructuring

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 9, 1995

House of Representatives,
Committee on Science,

Subcommittee on Basic Research,
Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met at 9:30 a.m. in Room 2318 of the Ray-
burn House Office Building, the Honorable Steven H. Schiff, Chair-
man of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Mr. Schiff, Mr. Geren, Mr. Baker, Mr. Ehlers, Mr.
Gutknecht, Ms. Morella, Mr. Bartlett, Mr. Wamp, Ms. Rivers, Mr.
Luther, Ms. Lofgren, Mr. Doyle, Mr. Tanner and Mr. Brown.
Chairman SCHIFF. Good morning. I would like to commence the

meeting of the Subcommittee on Basic Research.
I would like to welcome you all to this legislative hearing on H.R.

884, a bill to authorize retirement incentives for certain employees
of three national laboratories operated by the University of Califor-

nia; and, on H.R. 2301, a bill to name an enclosed area of the Oak
Ridge National Laboratory as the "Marilyn Lloyd Environmental,
Life and Social Sciences Complex."
We have before us today our colleague. Congressman Bill Rich-

ardson, who introduced H.R. 884 and will explain its details. We
also have witnesses from the Department of Energy, the University
of California and two representative employees of the affected na-
tional laboratories. We look forward to hearing from all of you.

The Subcommittee has chosen to examine H.R. 884 within the
overall context of the Department of Energy's work force restruc-

turing plans, part of the Secretary's strategic realignment and
downsizing of the Department. Hearing how the Department has
chosen to make necessary changes in its work force, particularly at

the laboratories, provides the Subcommittee the opportunity to re-

view departmental policies and procedures under our own oversight

responsibilities.

This hearing also provides the University of California, a prin-

cipal Department of Energy contractor, the opportunity to tell us
how the Department of Energy is working with them when it de-

signs and implements work force restructuring plans. Finally, we
look forward to hearing from two national lab employees, one from
Los Alamos National Laboratory and the other from Lawrence
Livermore National Laboratory, who are representative of those
who will be affected by changes in the work force.

On the second piece of legislation before the Subcommittee today,

I also want to comment on H.R. 2301, a bill to name an enclosed
area of the Oak Ridge National Laboratory in Oak Ridge, Ten-

CD



nessee, as the "Marilyn Lloyd Environmental, Life and Social
Sciences Complex." I had the pleasure of working with Congress-
woman Lloyd on this Committee for many years.

I served with her on the Subcommittee on Energy, which she
chaired for six congresses. I always found Mrs. Lloyd to be cour-

teous and friendly. And, she worked to maintain a bipartisan at-

mosphere on the Subcommittee.
Mrs. Lloyd made every effort to be fair in her dealings with the

Republican minority. And, I hope to continue that tradition now
that I serve as a Subcommittee Chairman.

I find that H.R. 2301 is a fitting tribute to her long-standing and
dedicated service to the Congress, the Committee on Science, the
people of her district and the Oak Ridge National Laboratory, of

which she is justifiably proud. And, I want to comment that I be-

lieve that all of the testimony on H.R. 2301 will be submitted in

writing.

I don't believe we are going to have oral testimony on that. But,
it is an important part of this hearing.

[The text of H.R. 884 and H.R. 2301 follows:]



104th congress
1st Session H. R. 884

To authorize appropriations for a retirement incentive for certain employees

of National Laboratories.

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

February 9, 1995

Mr. Richardson introduced the followng bill; which was referred to the Com-

mittee on National Security and, in addition, to the Committee on

Science, for a period to be subsequently determined by the Speaker, in

each case for consideration of such provisions as fall within the jurisdic-

tion of the committee concerned

A BILL
To authorize appropriations for a retirement incentive for

certain employees of National Laboratories.

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives of the United States ofAmerica in Congress assembled,

3 That there is authorized to be appropriated to the Sec-

4 retary of Energy for the Cahfomia Public Employees Re-

5 tirement System such sums as may be necessary for an

6 early retirement incentive estabhshed by the University of

7 Cahfornia that is

—

8 (1) commensurate with the program known as

9 Voluntary Early Retirement Incentive HI provided
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1 to members of the University of California Retire-

2 ment Program; and

3 (2) offered during the 90-day period beginning

4 on September 1, 1995, to individuals who are en-

5 rolled in the Cahfomia Public Employees Retirement

6 System and who are employed by the University of

7 California in positions at the Los Alamos National

8 Laboratory, Lawrence Livermore National Labora-

9 tory, or Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory' that are paid

10 for with Federal funds.

O
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104th congress
1st Session H.R.2301

To designate an enclosed area of the Oak Ridge National Laboratory in

Oak Ridge, Tennessee as the "]\Iarih'n Lloyd En\-ironniental, Life, and

Social Sciences Complex".

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATRTES

September 12, 1995

INIr. Duncan introduced the following bill; M-hich was referred to the

Committee on Science

A BILL
To designate an enclosed area of the Oak Ridge National

Laboraton' in Oak Ridge, Tennessee as the "Maril^Ti

Lloyd Emdronmental, Life, and Social Sciences Com-

plex".

1 Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

2 tives oftlie United States ofAmerica in Congress assembled,

3 SECTION 1. DESIGNATION.

4 An enclosed area of the Oak Ridge National Labora-

5 toiy defined as the area located at the intersection of the

6 southern border of Bethel Valley Road and the western

7 border of First Street, south on First Street to the inter-

8 section of First Street and the Northwest Tributary,
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1 northwest (upstream) on the Northwest Tribntaiy to the

2 intersection with West AMiite Oak Avenue, west 400 me-

3 ters on West \\niite Oak Avenue to the intersection -with

4 an unnamed tributaiy, north (do^^^lstream) on the

5 unnamed tributary to the confluence with the Northwest

6 Tributaiy, northwest (upstream) on the Northwest Tribu-

7 taiy to the intersection with the southern edge of Bethel

8 Vallej^ Road, and east on Bethel Valley Road to the inter-

9 section with First Avenue, in Oak Ridge, Tennessee, shall

10 be known and designated as the "^Maril^ni Lloyd Environ-

11 mental, Life, and Social Sciences Complex".

12 SEC. 2. REFERENCES.

13 Any reference in a law, map, regulation, document,

14 paper, or other record of the United States to the area

15 referred to in section 1 shall be deemed to be a reference

16 to the "Marihii Lloyd Environmental, Life, and Social

17 Sciences Complex".

O
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Chairman SCHIFF. I would like to now recognize Mr. Geren, the
gentleman from Texas, who is the Ranking Member of this Sub-
committee, for any opening statement he would like to make.
Mr. Geren. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-

tunity to make an opening statement and welcome our colleague,
Congressman Bill Richardson, to our hearing today.

I would like to commend you for holding this hearing on national
laboratory management issues. These issues can sometimes be
overlooked in the hubbub of the House.
However, diligent oversight serves a very useful purpose. And,

I'm glad to be here today.

I'm also particularly pleased that we are considering a bill to des-

ignate a portion of the Oak Ridge National Laboratory the
"Marilyn Lloyd Environmental Life, and Social Sciences Complex."
I had the pleasure of working with Marilyn for many years, both
as a member of this Committee and as a Member of the Armed
Services Committee.

I am pleased to be able to call her a very dear friend. And, I have
immense respect for her.

She is a lady of great personal courage, has faced up to many
challenges in her life and is an inspiration to me and to, I think,

everybody who knew her and knew her well. She is a wonderful
person.
And, I am pleased that we are dedicating this to her and letting

her know of our appreciation for what she meant to this Congress
and what she meant to this country.

I look forward to the testimony of the witnesses. I want to thank
each of them for appearing before the Subcommittee.
And, I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding the hear-

ing. And, again, welcome. Congressman Richardson.
Thank you.

Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you, Mr. Geren. I would like to see if

any other Member of the Subcommittee has any opening statement
or any unanimous consent request at this time.

The gentleman from Tennessee.
Mr. Tanner. Mr. Chairman, thank you. I appreciate very much

the remarks the Chair and Mr. Geren made about Mrs. Lloyd.

I am here as a fellow Tennessean to ask unanimous consent to

place into the record of this hearing a statement expressing our
agreement with what you are doing and our esteem that we hold
for Mrs. Lloyd. And, I appreciate this opportunity. Thank you.

[The prepared statements of Mr. Tanner, Mr. Wamp and Mrs.
Morella follow:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. John S. Tanner

I want to commend Chairman Schiff for holding today's hearing and asking for

testimony on H.R. 2301, a bill to designate an enclosed area of the Oak Ridge Na-
tional Laboratory as the Marilyn Lloyd Environmental, Life, and Social Sciences

Complex.
I want to voice my support for H.R. 2301 and to say a few words in tribute to

my friend and colleague Congresswoman Marilyn Lloyd. Congresswoman Lloyd was
an outstanding Member of Congress who collected a number of firsts during her 20-

year political career. She became the Democratic candidate for Tennessee's 3rd dis-

trict when she succeeded her husband as the nominee after he tragically died in a
plane crash. Although she had no political expertise, Congresswoman Lloyd led a
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spirited campaign defeating the incumbent to become the first woman in Tennessee
to be elected to the U.S. House of Representatives.
While in Congress, Congresswoman Lloyd's focus was always on East Tennessee

and on Oak Ridge National Laboratory. She was tireless in tending local concerns.
As a 20-year veteran of the Committee on Science, Space, and Technology, she
helped shape the Nation's science and technology policy, as well as develop an evolv-
ing role for the national labs. During her 12-year tenure as Chair of the Subcommit-
tee on Energy, a Committee record, she guided the national Energy Policy Act of
1992 through the Congress—the first energy authorization bill to pass in more than
12 years.

In addition, Congresswoman Lloyd was one of the first champions of advancing
the cause of women in science and engineering. Every Member of this Committee
can remember her hearings highlighting the achievements of women in science, as
well as her efforts to mentor young women interested in science and science policy.

On a personal note, Congresswoman Lloyd remains a good friend. During my
years in Congress, she was an invaluable mentor in my Committee assignments on
Armed Services and Science, Space, and Technology, where we both served.

It is only right that we name a complex at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory
in honor of Congresswoman Marilyn Lloyd. This is a fitting tribute to an outstand-
ing Tennessean who worked long and hard in the interests of her State and the Na-
tion.

Prepared Statement of Hon. Zach Wamp

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to take this opportunity to recognize my
predecessor Marilyn Lloyd, the Congresswoman who represented the 3rd district of

Tennessee for 20 years. Mrs. Lloyd was first elected to Congress in 1974 and served
on the House Armed Services Committee as well as the Science, Space, and Tech-
nology Committee. By the time she retired from Congress, she was the second rank-
ing Democrat on the Science Committee and the chairman of the Energy Sub-
committee.
During her career in Congress, she became a very good friend and a strong sup-

porter of the Oak Ridge Complex. In fact, many here in this room who served with
her can attest to her commitment to a strong Federal role in science and technology.

She worked hard to make sure that our Federal Grovemment maintained its com-
mitment to a strong national defense, and the research and development activities

of the Oak Ridge National Laboratory.
Mr. Chairman, my good friend and colleague fi-om Knoxville, Tennessee, Con-

gressman Jimmy Duncan, introduced the bill H.R. 2301. This bill, of which I am
a cosponsor, designates an enclosed area of the Oak Ridge National Laboratory as
the "Marilyn Lloyd Environmental, Life, and Social Sciences Complex." Congress-
woman Lloyd is well known and well loved in Oak Ridge for her long history of work
on behalf of the community there. This is a wonderful honor and I am proud to be
a cosponsor of this bill.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back the balance of my time.

Prepared Statement of Hon. Constance A. Morella

Mr. Chairman, as a member of this subcommittee and a member of the Govern-
ment Reform and Oversight Committee's Subcommittee on Civil Service, I have had
a hand in crafting retirement packages for our Federal employees. As we move to

downsize and streamline our Federal Government, we have offered a series of early

retirement incentive packages to our Federal employees through the years. These
retirement packages have been successful because they have been mutually bene-
ficial to both the Federal Government and the employee.

H.R. 884, introduced by the gentleman from New Mexico, Mr. Richardson, would
offer to certain employees of the three national laboratories, operated by the Univer-
sity of California, a retirement incentive package similar to that which was offered

to the employees who are covered by a newer retirement program 2 years ago. I look

forward to hearing the testimony of the witnesses before us today as we look at

workforce restructuring at the Department of Energy laboratories operated by the
University of California.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman SCHIFF. Seeing no other requests, just before recogniz-

ing our colleague, Congressman Richardson, I would like to begin



with just two brief apologies. One is, let me say, ladies and gentle-
men, if you have never seen a congressional committee before, the
fact that you will see us coming and going during the proceedings
may be a little bit disconcerting to you.
And, I have to say that may apply to myself. And, that's because

we have other committees meeting at the same time. And, I may
have to go cast a vote right around 10:15, in which I would transfer
the gavel to another Member and then return after that vote.

But, what I must emphasize is the fact that the court reporter,

seated at the end of the table, is taking down every word that is

testified to here today. And, in due course, all of the testimony will

be made available to all of the Members of Congress. And, that's

what is important here.

I just noticed that our ranking Full Committee Member, Mr.
Brown, has arrived. Mr. Brown, do you desire to make any opening
statement at this time?
Mr. Brown. I would defer for the time being, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. All right. The second apology I want to make

is directly to you. Congressman Richardson. I am very sorry that
I appear to have duplicated your efforts here.

I am reading from an October 22nd issue of the Los Alamos Mon-
itor, the first paragraph of which reads as follows. "Representative
Bill Richardson has scheduled a hearing on legislation," and talks

about this bill.

And, you know, if I had known you had scheduled the hearing,
I wouldn't have scheduled this hearing. I would have just come to

your hearing and we would have gotten it done there.

So, I apologize that we are duplicating each other's work here.

[Laughter.]

Chairman SCHIFF. Seriously, we welcome you here today and ap-
preciate your testifying on behalf of your bill. And, you are recog-

nized to proceed in any way that you wish to.

STATEMENT OF HON. BILL RICHARDSON, UNITED STATES
CONGRESSMAN, THIRD DISTRICT, STATE OF NEW MEXICO
Mr. Richardson. Mr. Chairman, first of all, I want to thank you

and the Committee for agreeing to hold this hearing on H.R. 884,
legislation I introduced to right a wrong which I believe was com-
mitted against some of our country's most senior national labora-

tory employees. Mr. Chairman, as you know and Members of this

Committee know, these are precious national resources, these lab

employees, who for many years were engaged in nuclear research,

weapons research and many other activities that advanced our na-
tional interests.

Mr. Chairman, my legislation is intended to offer a fair retire-

ment incentive to some lab employees, approximately 450 men and
women, who were denied that opportunity over two years ago. The
affected employees, all members of the California Public Retire-

ment System, PERS, P-E-R-S, have each served their country for

over 30 years in the interest of protecting our national security.

These 450 PERS employees were not offered the same retirement
incentive as their colleagues when the Department of Energy began
downsizing staff at the national laboratories, administered by the
University of California.
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H.R. 884 was introduced on behalf of employees of the Los Ala-
mos National Laboratory, Lawrence Livermore National Labora-
tory and Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory who were never offered a
retirement incentive. However, their colleagues, who are enrolled
in the University of California Retirement Program were offered an
attractive incentive with federal funds on July 16th, 1993.

I am concerned, as a matter of equity, that these 450 employees
were wrongly overlooked and unfairly denied a retirement incen-
tive when it was offered. Furthermore, the result of the University
of California's decision to offer retirement incentives only to em-
ployees with UCRP was discriminatory against the most senior
PERS employees.
Let me briefly put this in chronological order for you. From 1940

until October 1, 1961, all national laboratory employees were en-

rolled in the California PERS. On October 1st, 1961, the University
of California established its own retirement system, the University
of California Retirement Program.
As a result, employees hired at the three national labs after Oc-

tober 1st, 1961 were enrolled in this UCRP, the University of Cali-

fornia Retirement Program. When the Department of Energy began
downsizing in 1993, the University of California implemented a
voluntary early retirement incentive program.
However, this was only offered to employees with the UCRP, the

University of California Retirement Program, not those with PERS.
This retirement incentive package added three years to retirement
age, three years service credit and three months pay.
No offer of any kind was offered to the approximately 450 PERS

employees who were hired before 1961. H.R. 884 would correct this

inequity by creating an equal retirement incentive for members of

the California PERS. In other words, what this bill would do is

simply bring equity and put these 450 under the California PERS
program.
The University of California made an unfortunate error in 1993

by not offering any type of retirement incentive package for em-
ployees of the California PERS but offering one to those enrolled

in the University of California Retirement Program. I believe it is

Congress' right and responsibility to correct the unfairness that has
occurred and bring equity to these PERS employees.
This year marks the 50th anniversary to the end of World War

IL The Los Alamos National Laboratory developed the sophisti-

cated nuclear weaponry which helped expedite an ultimate surren-

der.

The laboratories continue to play an imperative role in our na-
tional security such as developing sensors for satellites which en-

sure arms control monitoring, as well as promoting outreach pro-

grams to educate young people not only in my state but around the
country. And, we know the vigorous efforts they are undertaking
to treat the new national security requirements of our country

—

economic competition, energy interdependence, biology, solar en-

ergy and many of the other transfer of technology initiatives that
this Committee has fostered for many years.

I believe that it's important to treat your employees equitably.

And, treating the employees of the labs with respect and equity is

what my legislation intends to accomplish.
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Access to a retirement incentive will not only bring fairness to

these employees, but it will also ensure the younger staff of the na-
tional laboratories with better opportunities. Again, I commend
you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing.
And, I welcome your leadership on this important issue. I wel-

come the leadership of Mr. Geren and the Ranking Members and
Members of both sides of the aisle who have demonstrated a com-
mitment to ensure that our labs are still viable entities in our na-
tional priority.

I look forward to today's discussion and want to personally wel-
come one of your witnesses, a constituent of mine, Mr. Thomas
Sandford, an employee at Los Alamos National Laboratory. This is

a very active group that at many town meetings and at many pub-
lic forums has asked for simple equity. And, this is why we are
here today.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Again, my appreciation to you for

being responsive in this matter, for scheduling this hearing and for

hearing out the importance of what we are tr3dng to accomplish
here today.
Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you. Congressman Richardson. And,

may I extend my appreciation for your persevering in this matter,
to draft legislation, introduce it and see to it that we had this hear-
ing so that we can bring out this important issue, because equity
is always of fundamental importance to the U.S. Congress.

I am going to reserve my five minutes of questions at this time
and turn to other Members of the Subcommittee and see if there
are any matters that they would like to ask at this time. I am
going to go to Mr. Geren first.

Mr. Geren. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions of Congressman
Richardson. But, I just want to commend him for his interest and
hard work on this issue and for his commitment to correcting this

problem.
And, I appreciate the great work he's done on it. And, I know

that I share the feeling of the Chairman, that we want to work
with you. I appreciate his leadership and look forward to address-
ing this issue.

Thank you for your testimony. Bill.

Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you, Mr. Geren. Mr. Gutknecht.
Mr. Gutknecht. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Having served on

the Legislative Commission on Pensions and Retirement back in

Minnesota, I have a little bit of knowledge. And, that can be dan-
gerous in this area.

But, were the employees told by the PERS plan in 1993 that a
separate retirement incentive package was being considered for

them?
Mr. Richardson. I believe they were. Some of the employees will

be testifying later.

But, my understanding is that they were.
Mr. Gutknecht. Okay. Thank you. I yield back, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. Mr. Brown, you are recognized for as much

time as you wish to consume.
Mr. Brown. I have no desire to ask questions of our distin-

guished colleague. I think his presentation was excellent.

Chairman SCHIFF. I think your microphone may not be on.
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Mr. Brown. It's just as well..

[Laughter.]

Chairman SCHIFF. I want to say that I did hear nothing but good
things.

[Laughter.]
Chairman SCHIFF. Ms. Lofgren, you are recognized for five min-

utes if you desire to be recognized.
Ms. Lofgren. That's all right. I will be happy to listen to my

more senior and presumably wiser colleagues on this one.

Chairman SCHIFF. Mr. Luther, you are recognized for five min-
utes.

Mr. Luther. I have no questions, thank you.
Chairman SCHIFF. All right. Congressman Richardson, I have no

questions either.

I think the questions we have are really for the employees and
for the University of California, who will be on the second panel.
So, let me say, thank you very much for your testimony here today.
Mr. Richardson. Thank you.
Chairman SCHIFF. I would like to, at this time, welcome our sec-

ond panel. They are Mr. Robert Nordhaus, who is the General
Counsel of the U.S. Department of Energy; and, I say with pride,

from a New Mexico family, also in the legal tradition.

And, we have Mr. James Phillips, who is Director of Labor Rela-
tions at the University of California.

Gentlemen, let me say, first, that, without objection, your written
statements will be entered into the record in their entirety, as will

Congressman Richardson's. You may proceed as you think appro-
priate.

Mr. Nordhaus, may I recognize you first, please?

STATEMENT OF ROBERT R. NORDHAUS, GENERAL COUNSEL,
UNITED STATES DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY

Mr. Nordhaus. Yes. Mr. Chairman, Members of the Subcommit-
tee, thank you for the opportunity to testify on Mr. Richardson's
bill and on the question generally of our restructuring efforts at

DOE and in the DOE complex.
Let me very briefly describe our program for restructuring our

contractor work force at DOE and then go on to discussion of the
problem that Mr. Richardson's bill addresses. As I'm sure the Sub-
committee knows, at DOE our overall work force consists of about
18,000 federal employees and over 140,000 contractor employees.
As the Department's mission has changed and as we face in-

creasingly difficult budget constraints, both our federal work force

and our contractor work force are being downsized.
In 1992, Congress gave us some very—gave us a blueprint for

how to restructure. Section 3161 of the Defense Authorization Act
of 1993. Under the guidance of that section, the Department has,
in the last several years, eliminated approximately 25,000 contrac-

tor and subcontractor positions using the guidelines in that pro-

gram. We anticipate a significant further downsizing of the con-

tractor and the federal work force.

Our efforts under Section 3161 have been focused on, first and
foremost, trjdng to use techniques for voluntary termination of the
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work force and downsizing. That is, early retirement, buy outs and
attrition. And, we have been fairly successful in that.

My colleague. Bob DeGrasse, who I was hoping to have with me
today, could have—would have described this to you in some detail.

But, let me just say, as is reflected in the testimony, in FY 1995
only about—according to our records, only about 25 percent of our
contractor employee terminations were involuntary. That's a trib-

ute to Mr. DeGrasse's and the Department's efforts to try to use
buy outs, early retirement and attrition to downsize the work force.

The situation we are looking at at the University of California
labs, I think, is an example of the complexities we face in

downsizing the Department and the contractor work force. I would
like to just briefly—building on what Congressman Richardson de-
scribed—give you some background on the University of California
efforts to use the voluntary retirement program to downsize the
work force and then discuss Mr. Richardson's bill.

As I'm sure most of the members of the Committee know, the
University of California operates three of the major DOE labs—the
Lawrence Livermore Lab, the Lawrence Berkeley Lab and Los Ala-
mos National Laboratory. The lab employees, who are employees of

the University, participate in two separate retirement plans—the
University of California Retirement Plan, in which, at present by
my rough calculation, about somewhere over 95 percent of the em-
ployees participate; and, the PERS program, which is a state-wide
retirement program, in which approximately somewhere under 5
percent of the employees participate.

At present, somewhere between 300 and 350—and I think the
University can speak better to the exact number than I can. Be-
tween 300 and 350 employees at the labs are still in the PERS pro-

gram.
With that background—and, as I think Congressman Richardson

discussed, up until 1961 all of the University's employees, with
some few exceptions, were in the PERS program, which is the
state-wide program. When the University retirement program was
created in 1961, all subsequent hires went into that program.
Our review of the records we've had access to and our discussions

with the University indicate that there was an opportunity for the
employees who were then—who, in 1961, were in the PERS pro-

gram to convert to UCRP. It does not appear they could move their

prior contributions to the PERS program into the UCRP program.
And, again, the question of what information they were given

about their election to convert is something I cannot speak to di-

rectly.

What I would like to do now is just discuss briefly what has hap-
pened in the last five years on early retirement at the labs. The
University offered three separate early retirement programs in the
last five years.

They are known as the VERIP programs. The first, in 1991, went
to the labs only and was offered both to the UCRP and the PERS
employees.
The second one was a University program in which the lab em-

ployees did not participate.

The third one, known to us an5rway as VERIP III, is the one that
is at issue here. It was in 1993.
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The history of it I would Hke to just briefly describe, because I

think it is relevant to the question of what to do now. VERIP III

started out as a University-wide program, initiated by the Univer-
sity for budgetary reasons.

It was offered only to the UCRP employees and was funded out
of the surplus in the UCRP retirement plan. The Department ini-

tially was not enthusiastic about this.

The Department was concerned about losing key employees, and
after some discussions with the University, prevailed on the Uni-
versity to scale down the retirement benefits offered for the lab em-
ployees, so that the lab employees covered by UCRP got lower ben-
efits than the other University employees.
The University employees covered by PERS, both at the labs and

elsewhere within the University, were not covered by the program,
by the early retirement program, because the PERS state-wide re-

tirement system was not under the University's control. And, my
understanding is, did not have surplus at that time to fund the
early retirement benefits.

So, no University employees covered by PERS were offered any
early retirement in this 1993 program. The result of this was that
the University—the lab employees covered by the University retire-

ment program did receive a fairly attractive early retirement option
in 1993. The PERS employees, both lab and elsewhere, did not.

And, the concern that has been raised at this hearing is concern
of the lab employees covered by PERS who were not offered the
early retirement option in 1993.

For the Department, this raises some difficult equity questions.

And, I think all of us recognize the concerns that the lab employees
covered by the PERS program have with their perceived disparity
of treatment.
From our point of view, there are a couple of considerations. One

is the retirement incentives offered in 1993 were largely at the be-

hest of the University and was not part of a downsizing program
initiated by the Department. And, it was entirely funded out of the
surplus in the UCRP program.
Were we, at this point, to offer similar benefits to the PERS em-

ployees, it would require significant additional funding to do so.

PERS, as I understand it, does not now have a surplus.

And, our UC witness can discuss whether they are likely to in

the future. But, it appears that the only viable way of funding ben-
efits for the lab PERS employees comparable to those that were of-

fered to the UCRP employees is through some form of supple-
mental contribution by the Department to the University for that
purpose.
The University's estimates of its cost are $35 million. We have

not independently verified those.

But, if they are correct, it would represent a significant addi-

tional cost which, as far as we can tell, would have to come out of

lab budgets and which would result in constraining scientific and
technical work done by the labs and could well trigger release—

a

requirement to terminate other employees in order to fund this

supplemental benefit. We think that needs to be very carefully con-

sidered before going forward with it.



15

The other thing I would mention is that if the Congress did de-

termine to go forward with funding a supplemental retirement pro-

gram for the PERS employees, the mechanism in Mr. Richardson's
bill probably needs to be changed. What the bill contemplates is

authorization of appropriations to the Department for transfer to

PERS to fund the program.
PERS, as I understand it under existing state law anyway, lacks

authority to pay these additional benefits. So, if the Committee
were to take a course like this, it would either require a change in

California law or a different—an approach similar to the one that
the Department used in 1991 for the PERS employees who were of-

fered early retirement at that point, which is for the Department
to fund the labs' purchase of supplemental annuities for the PERS
employees.
This is largely a drafting matter but one that needs to be at-

tended to.

Finally, let me just mention that on 2301, the Department does
support that legislation and believes that it is an appropriate trib-

ute to Congresswoman Lloyd for her long years of service to the
country and to Oak Ridge National Laboratory.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Nordhaus follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I am pleased to be here to discuss the

Department's Laboratory Workforce Restructuring activities and provide testimony with respect

to H R 884, authorizing appropriations for a retirement incentive for certain employees of

National Laboratories, and H R 2301, a bill to designate an enclosed area of the Oak Ridge

National Laboratory as the "Marilyn Lloyd Environmental, Life, and Social Sciences Complex."

As you know, section 3161 of the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1993

provides a framework for the development of Workforce Restructuring Plans upon a

determination that a change in the workforce is needed at one of the Department's defense

nuclear facilities. Section 3161 includes objectives to guide plan development and consultations

with collective bargaining units, state and local governments, community groups and others.

Section 3161 does not mandate any specific mechanisms for accomplishing restructuring, nor

does it require particular benefits for separated employees The Department has issued general

guidance on the development of workforce restructuring plans, under which considerable

flexibility is provided to structure a strategy to best meet the unique needs of each site. The

Department has thus far prepared and transmitted to Congress 20 restructuring plans covering 13

different defense nuclear facilities, including Los Alamos National Laboratory. The Department is

in the process of preparing a restructuring plan for Lawrence Berkeley Laboratory. In addition,

pursuant to Secretary O'Leary's direction, the Department is preparing restructuring plans

analogous to those required by section 3161 to address workforce restructuring at Departmental

sites other than defense nuclear facilities.
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The development and implementation of the section 3161 plans has helped this agency to

downsize and restructure its workforce while minimizing as much as possible the resultant social

and economic impacts on the communities and individuals involved. Thus far. Management and

Operating contractor employment at affecied sites has been reduced by nearly 18,500 positions

under these plans and an additional 5,500 subcontractor positions have been eliminated. To date,

more than three-quarters of these separations have been voluntary. During FY 1995, 2,878

Management and Operating contractor employees separated through early retirement, 6,664

through voluntary separation incentives, and 1,600 through net attrition. Only 2,500 such

employees were involuntarily separated. A general target restructuring cost of $25,000 per

separated worker has been provided to sites, and to date overall restructuring costs have been

within this figure.

Preference in hiring has been facilitated through a nationwide computer data bank listing

involuntarily separated workers who worked full time at nuclear weapons sites since at least 1991,

the date of our first unilateral nuclear reductions. Many plans have included an active partnership

with state and local governments to assist displaced workers find new employment and we have

worked with local institutions of higher education to establish classes and programs specifically

geared to the needs of displaced workers. In addition, the Department has worked with local

Community Reuse Organizations to identify and implement initiatives to promote economic

development that can minimize the impact on oflen isolated communities and provide new

employment opportunities.
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Section 3161 encourages the use of options to restnicture the workforce that minimize layoffs.

As I indicated, the Department and its contractors have relied heavily on these alternatives in

developing restructuring plans. The University of California, which the Department has

contracted with for the management and operation ofLos Alamos, Lawrence Livermore, and

Lawrence Berkeley National laboratories, has offered early retirement incentives in 1991, 1992,

and 1993. In 1991, a Voluntary Early Retirement Incentive Program (VERIP I) was ofiFered to

University of California laboratory employees enrolled in the University's pension plan.' Our

understanding is that VERIP I was financed by surplus retirement plan funds in the University's

pension plan. Shortly thereafter, the Regents approved a similar early retirement incentive for

University employees enrolled in the California Public Employees Retirement System, which we

understand was funded out of laboratory operating funds. In 1992, the Regents offered an early

retirement incentive to University faculty and staff employees, but not to any laboratory

employees.

Finally, in 1993, the Regents of the University of California approved a Voluntary Early

Retirement Incentive Program (VERIP III) as part of an overall restructuring of the University's

workforce. It is important to note that this program was not a part of any Department of Energy

initiative. In fact, the Department had significant reservations when the program was initially

Prior to 1961, all University employees were members of the California Public Employees

Retirement System, a pension plan for employees of the State of California. In 1961, the

University of California Retirement Plan became available to University staff employees; and all

University employees hired after it became available were required to join the University plan.

Thus, any remaining laboratory employees enrolled in the State retirement plan must have been

employed by the University since at least 1961.
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proposed and approved the program only after the University agreed to reduce benefits to be

provided to laboratory employees. The cost of implementing VERIP in was paid entirely fi-om a

surplus of funds in the University of California Retirement Plan. University of California

laboratory employees enrolled in the California Pubhc Employees Retirement System were not

eligible to participate in VERIP III. We understand that this decision was based on fiscal reasons,

in that the University's pension fund had a surplus with which such a program could be financed,

as well as practical reasons, in that the Regents themselves administer and manage the

University's retirement plan while the Public Employees Retirement System is governed by a

board of administration and includes all other state employees.

Mr. Richardson's proposal, H.R. 884, would authorize appropriations to provide an early

retirement incentive, commensurate with that ofVERIP III, to the University of Cahfomia

employees at Los Alamos, Lawrence Livermore, and Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratories

who are enrolled in the California Public Employees Retirement System. Obviously, there are

competing equities presented by this proposal. We understand there are approximately 350 such

employees remaining, and that these employees perceive an inequity in that they work side-by-side

with employees who were oflfered a retirement incentive not available to themselves. The

Department has concerns, however, as to whether this is would set an appropriate precedent for

government funding in other similar situations. We also would recommend reviewing whether the

approach in H.R. 884 is technically workable.

First, the bill would authorize Federal fiinding for the same incentive previously funded by surplus
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University retirement system funds. While the Department does not have information regarding

the current funding status of the Public Employees Retirement System, it would be more

appropriate to use surplus funds, if available in that system, rather than appropriating additional

Federal funds that were not required for VERIP III. If there are not surplus funds available in the

State retirement fiind, we would question whether it is fair to Federal taxpayers to fund an early

retirement incentive that is framed to match early retirement incentives provided by the University

under another program, rather than to address a particular workforce restructuring goal of the

Department.

Second, pension costs are allowable costs under the Department's contract with the University to

manage and operate the laboratories, and the Department essentially pays the University for the

employer contribution under both retirement systems. Nonetheless, the question as to whether

additional benefits should be offered is one that, in the end, must be decided by the State Board

that manages the Public Employees Retirement System, which is a statutory pension plan. Even if

the Federal government were to provide funds and direct that this extra benefit be provided to

University employees participating in the State system, there is a question as to whether, without

approval by the California Assembly, the Board's provision of such "special treatment" to

University employees would violate the fiduciary duty it owes to other participants in the Public

Employees Retirement System. I understand that legislation to accomplish such a benefit has

been introduced in the California Assembly but not passed. If the State were to determine that

this extra benefit is appropriate and could be provided without additional Federal funding, the

Department would not object.
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The last item I would like to address briefly is HR. 2301, legislation to designate an area at Oak

Ridge National Laboratory as the Marilyn Lloyd Environmental, Life, and Social Science

Complex. In view of Mrs. Lloyd's long and eflFective service on behalfofOak Ridge, the

Department supports this designation.

I would be pleased to answer any questions by the subcommittee.
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Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you, Mr. Nordhaus. And, I've empha-
sized a number of times already in these Committee meetings that
Mrs. Lloyd always treated all Members of the Committee equally.
Democrats and Republicans alike. And, I have done my best to
emulate that example.
Mr. Phillips, your statement, without objection, will be made a

part of the record. You are welcome to proceed in any way you see
fit.

STATEMENT OF JAMES PHILLIPS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
LABOR RELATIONS, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

Mr. Phillips. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Members of the
Committee.
My name is Jim Phillips. And, I am the Director of Labor Rela-

tions for the University of California.

I am pleased to be here today and welcome the opportunity to

testify with regard to H.R. 884, Representative Richardson's bill to
authorize retirement incentives for certain employees of the three
government-owned national laboratories operated by the University
of California. Those would be the Lawrence Berkeley National Lab-
oratory, the Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory and the Los
Alamos National Laboratory.

In response to Chairman Schiffs invitation, I will address my
comments to those questions in the Subcommittee's charter which
relate to H.R. 884. At issue here are the University's own retire-

ment system, which is a self-funded pension plan, known as UCRP,
and the California Public Employees Retirement System known as
PERS, and how each of these programs affects employees at these
national laboratories which are managed by the University of Cali-

fornia.

Let me then address these specific questions, as were asked in

the hearing charter. We have been asked what are the retirement
benefits of both the PERS and UCRP systems now as they cur-

rently operate.
Both retirement plans, the PERS and the UCRP, are calculated

using a formula that is based on years of service, times an age fac-

tor, times salary—a fairly common approach to calculation of re-

tirement benefits. The salary taken is the highest annual salary for

PERS, but it is the average of the three highest consecutive years
for UCRP.
The age factor is nearly the same for both plans until age 59.

Then, UCRP provides a maximum age factor at age 60. In contrast,

PERS provides the maximum age factor at age 63.

So, PERS can provide a higher retirement benefit to employees
through age 59, because PERS uses the highest annual, one year,

salary to calculate the benefit. The University uses an average sal-

ary.

But, PERS does not provide the maximum benefit until age 63,

three years after the UCRP plan provides the maximum age bene-
fit. For a typical PERS retiree at age 63 with 30 years of service,

this retirement benefit could equate to 72 percent of that highest
annual salary.

Another question that we have been asked to address has to do
with the inception of the UCRP plan in 1961, when the plan was
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created, and were lab employees covered then by PERS offered the
opportunity to choose the new UCRP coverage. And, if so, we were
asked, why did employees choose not to opt into the UCRP system.
Lab employees had the opportunity to leave the PERS, the State

of California program, and join UCRP when the plan was first es-

tablished in 1961, but only if they first discontinued membership
in PERS and left their PERS accumulations on deposit in that
plan. At retirement, the employee would receive separate benefits

from each system—the calculation based on years of service, et

cetera, under the state plan and a benefit calculated based on years
of service with the University under the University plan.

At the time the new plan was put into effect, there was no reci-

procity between the plans. And, so the separate benefits would ac-

crue to the employees.
Those who previously had elected to coordinate with Social Secu-

rity while they were in PERS were not eligible to enter the UCRP
system. The UCRP system, at that time, did not have coordination
with Social Security.

Most of those eligible to convert to UCRP would not likely have
converted at that time, because both PERS and UCRP reached the
full age factor at 63 but UCRP had a limit, an upper limit, on the
retirement benefit that could be generated. And, that was a dis-

advantage for some employees, as they perceived it, between the
two plans.

At the time, 1961, the PERS program also had lower contribu-
tions, employee contributions, than did the University plan. Em-
ployees essentially would make a decision to join or not join, to stay
with PERS or to join the University system, based upon their own
individual circumstances and their own analysis of the benefits and
value of the respective systems.

Records are not as voluminous now with regard to what occurred
in 1961, I should say, as the records we currently have. But, we
do have election forms on file and we know that some employees
did choose to join the University of California plan.

We were asked why were employees covered under the PERS re-

tirement program not offered the incentive package offered to em-
ployees covered by the University of California Retirement Pro-
gram, this is the VERIP early retirement program, VERIP III; and,
where did the money for the UCRP retirement incentive package,
the early retirement incentive package, come fi'om.

The University's Voluntary Early Retirement Incentive Program,
VERIP III, was designed to effect permanent work force and wage
expenditure reductions in light of severe and unanticipated budget
reductions at the University of California. VERIP III was funded
by the UC Retirement Plan, the surplus, as has been referred to

earlier.

In accordance with Internal Revenue Code requirements, UCRP
funds may be used solely to provide benefits for UCRP members
and their beneficiaries. No other people can be advantaged from
this fund or can the funds be used on their behalf.
However, the PERS funds, unlike the University funds, are con-

trolled by the State of California, not the University, so that they
were unavailable for a University retirement incentive separate
from the public employees of the State. The UCRP members could
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be advantaged by the early retirement program from funds in the
University's retirement program.
The University does not control, nor does it vote, nor does it have

a fiduciary responsibility for the PERS program. The fiduciary re-

sponsibility for the University's retirement plan vests with the Re-
gents of the University of California who, under the state law,
must act prudently in the election of options to offer employees cov-

ered by the University's plan.

The financial difficulties that prompted the University to develop
VERIP III precluded the University from being able to provide out
of its own budget a similar program for PERS employees, PERS
covered employees. There were two efforts in the State of Califor-

nia to change the California laws and, therefore, the California re-

tirement system PERS. Both of these attempts failed because of fi-

nancial considerations for the State and the financial consider-
ations for the PERS program, again a separate program than that
provided by the University of California under its retirement pro-

gram.
We have been asked if H.R. 884 became law exactly how many

people would be eligible for the retirement incentive program and
how much would it cost. In June of 1994, PERS estimated the cost

of such an incentive, the three years of additional service and three
years of age credit, to be $46 million based on participation by all

443 PERS members at the three laboratories.

We estimate that approximately 300 laboratory employees are
currently covered by the PERS program. Other employees have re-

tired since 1993-94.
If we assume a high-take rate, as the question imposes upon us,

if we assumed that 80 percent of those eligible for such a retire-

ment program would participate in a retirement incentive, we
would expect those employees to have close to 30 years of service,

to be near or above 60 years of age, amd to be relatively highly
paid. The estimate we would make of the cost of such a retirement
with an 80 percent participation or take-rate would be in the
neighborhood of $35 million.

That may, indeed, be a conservative estimate, given that a high-
er take-rate could be expected and would be predicted by some peo-
ple.

Where would the money, we have been asked, come from to pay
for the incentive package that H.R. 884 might provide. Since the
PERS investment pool is unavailable to the University and the
University has no control over the operation of those funds or the
use of those funds, and PERS cannot afford such a program for all

State of California employees, the funds, as has been indicated ear-

lier, would have to come from the laboratory, from existing labora-
tory, budgets if there were no additional appropriations through
the DOE.

If funds had to come from the operating budgets of the labora-
tories, it would directly affect laboratory operations and would, un-
doubtedly, require additional work force reductions. These are ex-

pensive programs, and the money for them must come from some-
place if such a program is to be offered.

We have been asked what would be the impact on each of the
three laboratories if H.R. 884 is enacted, particularly if a signifi-
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cant percentage of the newly eligible employees were to accept an
enhanced retirement package, the assumption again of a high take-

rate for the incentive program. Approximately 300 employees of a
total combined laboratory work force of about 20,000 would be eli-

gible.

The impact, on the basis of numbers alone—and numbers alone
are a very difficult measure to use when we are talking about
downsizing, when we are talking about restructuring, when we are
talking about affects on employees and the communities in which
those employees work. But, from a numbers standpoint, which is

a measurement that always is asked for, it would be minimal, 300
being eligible over the 20,000 total employees.
However, if the laboratories had to pay for the program affecting

those 300 out of their operating expense, the fiscal impact would
be substantial. And, additional RIFs would probably be required to

account for the dollars to pay for an early retirement incentive.

We conclude that with regard to the questions that you have
asked us, with the exception of the last question, those questions
have to do with the separate nature of these two retirement sys-

tems and the rules and the regulations governing those retirement
systems and who runs those retirement systems. The last and, of

course, a crucial question with regard to cost versus benefit, since

early retirement plans are normally established to meet critical

business needs, that cost and value must be looked at.

We are not able to fund an early retirement program for PERS
members at the national laboratories or elsewhere within the Uni-
versity. We do have approximately 200 employees. University of

California employees, at the various campuses, in addition, who are
covered currently under the PERS program through elections

through the University's accumulation or acquiring those certain

state operations who are still in the PERS system and who were
affected, as were the employees of the laboratories, by the various
incentive programs and because they were in PERS did not have
the opportunity for the VERIP III program.
The University thanks you very much for the opportunity to com-

ment on this bill. And, we would be pleased to attempt to answer
any questions that the Committee may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Phillips follows:]
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I am James Phillips, the Director of Labor Relations for the University Of California.

I am pleased to be here today and welcome the opportunity to testify on H.R. 884,

Representative Richardson's bill to authorize retirement incentives for certain

employees of the three government-owned national laboratories operated by the

University of California - Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory, Lawrence

Livermore National Laboratory, and Los Alamos National Laboratory.

Today, in response to Chairman Schiff's invitation, I will limit my comments to those

questions in the Subcommittee's charter that relate to H.R. 884. At issue here are the

University's own retirement system, a self-funded pension plan - known as UCRP -

and the California Public Employees Retirement System - known as PERS - and how

each of these programs affects employees at these three national laboratories.

I therefore will address these specific questions asked in the Hearing Charter:

What are the retirement benefits ofboth the PERS and UCRP systems as they now

operate ?

Both the PERS and the UCRP retirement benefits are calculated on the basis of years of

service, times an age factor, times salary. That salary is taken as the highest annual

salary for PERS, but is an average of the three highest consecutive years for UCRP.

The age factor is nearly the same for both plans until age 59; then the UCRP provides

the maximum factor at age 60; for PERS the maximum age factor is realized at age 63.

So PERS can provide a higher retirement benefit to employees through age 59 because

PERS uses the highest aimual salary rather than a salary average, but PERS does not

provide the maximum benefit until age 63, three years after UCRP. For a typical PERS

retiree at age 63 with 30 years of service, the retirement benefit could be 72% of the

annual salary.
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In 1961, when the UCRP system was created, were lab employees covered by PERS
offered the opportunity to choose the UCRP coverage. If so, why did employees choose

not to opt into the new system ?

Lab employees had the opportunity to leave PERS and join the UCRP when the plan

was first established in 1961, but only if they first discontinued membership in PERS

and left their PERS accumulations on deposit. At retirement, the employee would

receive separate benefits from each system (there was no reciprocity at that time).

Those who had elected to coordinate with Social Security while PERS members were

not eligible for UCRP. Most of those eligible to convert to UCRP would not likely

have chosen to do so because at the time both PERS and UCRP reached the full age

factor at 63, but UCRP had an 80% limit on salary while PERS could exceed 100% of

salary. The PERS program also had lower employee contributions than UCRP. Based

on their own individual circumstances, some UC employees could have felt that

continued membership in PERS would prove advantageous to them.

Why were employees covered under PERS retirement program not offered the incentive

package offered to employees covered by the UCRP? And where did the money for the

UCRP retirement incentive package comefrom?

The University's Voluntary Early Retirement Incentive Program (VERIP-III) was

designed to effect permanent workforce and wage expenditure reductions in light of

severe unanticipated reductions in the University budget. VERIP-III was funded by the

UC Retirement Plan. In accordance with IRC requirements, UCRP funds may be used

solely to provide benefits for UCRP Members and their beneficiaries. However, the

PERS funds are controlled by the State of California, not the University, so that they

were unavailable for a University retirement incentive separate from all of the public

employees in the State. The financial difficulties that prompted the University to

develop VERIP-IQ precluded the University from being able to provide, out of its own

21-295 - 96 - 2
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budget, a similar program for UC PERS members. There were two efforts to pass

California State legislation that would have permitted an early PERS retirement; both

failed because of financial considerations.

IfH.R. 884 became law, exactly how many people would be eligible for the retirement

incentive program ? And how much would it cost?

In June of 1994, the Public Employees Retirement System (PERS) estimated the cost of

such an incentive (the addition of three years age plus three years of service credit) to

be 46 million dollars, based on participation by all 443 PERS members at the

laboratories. We estimate that approximately 300 laboratory employees are currently

covered by the PERS program. Perhaps 80% of those eligible would participate in a

retirement incentive. We would expect that the eligible group would have close to 30

years of service, be near age 60, and be relatively highly paid. Accordingly, the cost of

such a retirement incentive with 80% participation could be close to 35 million dollars.

Where would the money to pay for the retirement incentive package that would be

offered by H.R. 884 comefrom?

Since the PERS investment pool is unavailable to the University, and PERS cannot

afford such programs for all State of California employees, the funds would have to

come from other sources. Congress could appropriate new fiinds into the DOE budget

for workforce restructuring. However, if funds were taken from existing laboratory

budgets, it would directly affect laboratory operations and require workforce reductions.

What would the impact be on each of the three laboratories if H.R. 884 is enacted,

particularly if a significant percentage of the newly eligible employees were to accept

the enhanced retirement package?

Since approximately 300 employees of a total combined laboratories workforce of

approximately 20,0(X) would be eligible, the impact on the laboratories would be small.
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with regard to the number who retire with these incentives. But if the laboratories have

to pay for this program out of their operating expenses, the fiscal impact could be

substantial.

I conclude that all but the last of these questions, from the University's perspective,

have to do with the separate nature of these two retirement systems and the rules and

regulations governing them. The last and crucial question is one of cost versus benefit,

since early retirement plans are normally established to meet critical business needs.

The University is not able to fund an early retirement program for PERS members at

the national laboratories or elsewhere within the UC system.
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Chairman Schiff. Okay. Thank you, gentlemen, very much. I

want to thank you both for your testimony.
And, I am going to ask Members of the Subcommittee to try

more or less to observe the five minute rule with questions. That
will apply to myself also.

If anyone has a burning question they didn't get a chance to ask,

I would, of course, recognize them after that.

Gentlemen, I appreciate your testimony, but I feel in certain

ways I didn't hear a specific focused position. I, at least, want to

make sure it's focused, if I did.

Mr. Nordhaus, on behalf of the Department of Energy, does the
Department of Energy support H.R. 884, as it's now written?

If it passed Congress today and went to the President, would the
Department of Energy recommend signing or a veto?
Mr. Nordhaus. First, I think it needs to be revised from a tech-

nical point of view to make sure it works. Secondly, I think we
don't have an official Department or Administration position on it.

And, I guess I would give you a personal view. And, that is that
we should look carefully, at a time when we are downsizing some
of the labs anj^way, particularly Los Alamos, whether this is the
most effective way to spend $35 million. It may be that we would
want to use the money to target higher severance pay or other in-

centives for employees who would otherwise be terminated, invol-

untarily terminated, at some of the labs.

So, we don't have an official position on it. But, I think both Con-
gress and the Administration, at this point, should take a look at.

Is this the most effective way of spending the dollars that it would
cost to fund this particular retirement program?
Chairman Schiff. Mr. Phillips, you made reference to the fact

that there was an employee selection and you have these selection

forms on record. To the best of your understanding, do you under-
stand this to have been a voluntary selection back at the time, in

1961?
Mr. Phillips. Yes, sir.

Chairman SCHIFF. All right. And, you emphasized the point
about the fact that there was selection.

Are you essentially saying that employees made their choice and
have to live with that choice, whatever it was at the time?
Mr. Phillips. That would be the conclusion. The employees were

offered an option to join the new program, which was the Univer-
sity of California program, completely separately funded from that
of PERS, or to remain with PERS.
To the extent that employees made those choices—and the

records I relate to is I am aware that we have some election forms,
so we know that the elections were made by some employees. To
that extent, the employees must remain under the program that
they chose and be governed by the rules and regulations of the re-

spective, but separate, retirement systems.
Chairman SCHIFF. It's my understanding that this is the third

VERIP program, which is an acronym, of course, for a retirement
incentive program. Are you saying that these programs were devel-

oped because of University-wide concerns and they applied to all

University employees and were not directed solely at laboratory
employees? Am I understanding that correctly?
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Or, were they developed—were any of the three developed spe-

cifically for national laboratory employees?
Mr. Phillips. None of them were designed specifically for labora-

tory employees. All of them were brought forth for all University
employees under the UCRP because of severe budget cutbacks, be-

cause of severe constraints in downsizing and unanticipated severe
problems that the University faced in its budget, its operating
budgets.
Chairman SCHIFF. You said that the current program, the third

VERIP, is funded through certain funds that exist now in the Uni-
versity retirement program.

Mr. Phillips. Yes, sir.

Chairman SCHIFF. How were the first two funded?
Mr. Phillips. Exactly the same way.
Chairman SCHIFF. All right. Mr. Nordhaus, Mr. Phillips states

that he believes that the University of California cannot legally or

economically fund a retirement incentive for non-University of Cali-

fornia employees at this time; that is, not under that retirement
system.
As legal official for the Department of Energy, do you concur in

that feeling?

Mr. Nordhaus. My—I am not the legal advisor for the Univer-
sity obviously, but I think it would be serious questions as to

whether funds in a retirement program for one group of employees
could be used to fund retirement benefits for employees not part of

the program and who had never made a contribution to the pro-

gram. So, I would think from a state law point of view and from
the point of view of compliance with the requirements of the Inter-

nal Revenue Code that it would be difficult to fund benefits, prob-

ably impossible to fund benefits for the PERS employees out of the
UCRP surplus.
Chairman SCHIFF. But, my problem with this is that the Univer-

sity is funded separately to run the national laboratories. It is a
separate program in certain ways.

It's my understanding—and I would be glad to look for your re-

sponse in this—that actually in the first VERIP program it was of-

fered to employees at the national laboratories who were under the
California retirement program, and the fund difference was made
up by laboratory operating funds.

Mr. Nordhaus. Yes, that is my understanding, that it did not

—

in the VERIP I, the early retirement was offered to lab employees
only, both UCRP employees and PERS employees. The UCRP early

retirement benefits were paid out of UCRP surplus.

The benefits for the PERS employees were not paid out of the
PERS program at all, but were ftmded by the Department, which
made a separate payment or authorized the University to purchase
separate annuities for the PERS employees. So that what it was
was a supplemental retirement program for those employees en-

tirely funded by the Department and not offered through the PERS
system.
Chairman Schiff. I am going to ask either or both of you to take

another minute and explain that, because that's the heart of what
we are talking about here. I would like you to explain, please, to

the Subcommittee how the retirement incentive program, VERIP I,
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was offered to employees of national laboratories who were not
then under the University of California retirement system.
Who paid for that? And, how was it paid for?

Mr. NORDHAUS. The—do you want me to give it a shot?

Mr. Phillips. Well, let me give it a shot at clarification, Mr.
Chairman. In the first VERIP program, for those employees who
were covered by PERS, the separate program, the University
looked for a way, in cooperation with the national laboratories and
in cooperation with DOE, looked for a way to see if there was some
approximate equivalent of the benefit achieved by the addition of

five years of service that could be provided to the PERS employees.
At that time, a decision was made that each campus and each

laboratory who had PERS-covered employees who opted for the
early retirement, if they could fund, not out of the retirement sys-

tem money, either PERS or UCRP out of their operating funds, if

those laboratories and campuses could fund a separate annuity, the
equivalent of the five year annuity, to the PERS-covered people. It

was determined that could be done.
So, in the first of the VERIP programs, early retirement incen-

tives were offered to those covered under the University's program
and those covered under PERS. Those who took the early incentive

retirement who were covered by UCRP, the cost of that was borne
by the University's retirement program surplus.

For those employees who took early retirement and were PERS-
covered employees, the operating funds of the individual campuses
or individual laboratories provided a separate annuity that was not
a part of the retirement system of the University or the state.

Chairman SCHIFF. My time is up. I am going to ask for unani-
mous consent for another two minutes.
And, seeing no objection, let me stay on that point, because that's

what we are talking about. In VERIP I, a way was found to offer

the employees, under the California State Retirement Program, the
same retirement incentives although it was not funded from the
University of California Retirement Program.

If it was done once, why can't it be done now?
Mr. Phillips. In terms of the current status of the University's

budget, the University cannot afford to provide for its employees
who are covered by PERS these separate annuities to match the
three years that was available to the laboratory employees in the
five years it was available to the University employees under
VERIP III. Our budget constraints and considerations are worse
now, if you will, than they were in 1991.
Chairman SCHIFF. But, you said that each campus and each lab-

oratory was asked to find funds, if it could, under its operating
budget to be able to offer the same retirement incentives. Are you
sajdng that the Los Alamos Laboratory operating budget has been
examined and cannot produce the funds to offer the same retire-

ment incentive?
Mr. Phillips. I'm not aware that the individual campuses or lab-

oratories have been polled with that degree of specificity. What I

know is that we looked at the overall opportunity to provide an
early retirement program, the last of them that we have had.
And, it was determined that operating funds were no longer

available to make additional annuities available. So, the decision
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was made in consultation with the Chancery of the campuses, the
Directors of the laboratories, should and can the University offer

or try to duplicate what had been done in the early retirement pro-

gram. The answer was, "No, we could not."

Chairman SCHIFF. All right. Thank you, gentlemen. Mr. Geren,
Mr. Geren. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Phillips, Panel 3 is

going to tell us that they were told a retirement package was under
consideration for them so they did not seek an administrative ad-

dress. Now that they are seeking an administrative solution, they
are told that the appeal is untimely, as it was not filed within 30
days of the announcements.

Is this the University's position?

Mr. Phillips. I would have to know what the witnesses are refer-

ring to. The fact of an early retirement program being under con-
sideration is accurate.

As I just explained, we looked at the various types of options that
could be offered for the VERIP III program. So, there was consider-

ation given to the University employees at the laboratories who
were covered by UCRP, University employees that were covered by
PERS. That was accurate.

The decision was that we could not fund the PERS-covered peo-
ple. A combination of factors existed.

And, the earlier testimony indicated that a decision was made
that the VERIP III benefits offered at the laboratory were different

than the VERIP III benefits offered at the University, both of

which were under the University's retirement system.
Mr. Geren. What about the appeal? Has their appeal been deter-

mined to be untimely?
Mr. Phillips. I am not familiar with which appeal is being

talked about. I do know that employees of the laboratory raised

questions about—I'm talking specifically now about Los Alamos,
raised questions about the reduction in force, that the laboratory

and the University attempted to answer those questions, that the
University sent representatives of the Office of the President to re-

view the RIF actions.

We've made recommendations. And, there will be additional ap-

peal mechanisms available, including outside third-party binding
arbitration, that will be available to the employees who were af-

fected by the current RIF.
There are differences, University-approved differences, to the

policies that exist at the laboratories versus some of the campuses.
There are also differences in programs that are made available.

For example, for the support staff affected by the reduction in

force and eligible for voluntary separation, those staff employees
had available to them severance payments at a minimum of

$20,000, several thousand dollars for educational improvements at

local institutions of education and outplacement services. Those
were made available through the efforts of the congressional dele-

gation from New Mexico, excellent efforts for which the University
and those affected employees thank you, and the cooperation of the
DOE.
Those benefits are not available to staff employees at the Univer-

sity's campuses. And, we have undergone significant downsizing
and hundreds and hundreds and hundreds of reductions in force.
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Mr. Geren. Thank you. Mr. Nordhaus, would you like to com-
ment on that? You look like you are edging towards the micro-

phone.
Mr. Nordhaus. I would like to just return to the question, the

important question, that Chairman Schiff raised and you referred

to. And, that is, just to make clear, the Department's view is that

in VERIP III, through a separate contribution, funded by DOE, the

PERS employees could have been offered similar early retirement
benefits, but it could not have been done—it was not, if you will,

a freebie, the same way it was for the UCRP employees.
If we did that, if we tried to remedy that problem now, it would

take about $35 million out of the lab budgets that would be used
for other purposes and probably would trigger other layoffs. So, the
real question is not whether or not the Department can remedy
this problem but whether the $35 million it would take to do that
would be a good use of the money, considering what else might
happen and particularly whether it might trigger further layoffs at

labs which, like Los Alamos, are already la3dng off people.

So, I wanted to make sure I was clear as to what the Depart-
ment's view is. And, that is, we could do the same thing that we
did in VERIP I, which was separately to fund the early retirement
benefits for the PERS employees.
The question is right now, in these times, is that the best thing

to do for the money, with the money.
Mr. Geren. Thank you, Mr. ChairmEin. I yield back my time.

Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you, Mr. Geren. Our Vice Chairman,
Mr. Wamp.
Mr. Wamp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. As I begin, let me just

refer to H.R. 2301 and state my support briefly.

I have submitted a written statement for the record. But, being
the successor to former Congresswoman Marilyn Lloyd, I just want
to say that she is a class act and really served well for 20 years
in East Tennessee, particularly in the Oak Ridge complex.
And, while I ran a very energetic campaign against her in 1992,

I was fortunate not to have to do that in 1994, as she announced
her retirement after 20 years. And, I think this is a very appro-
priate honor for a true, southern, gentle lady, Congresswoman
Marilyn Lloyd.

And, I'm grateful to the Chair for entertaining these comments.
The question I have is just very simple and quick. The $35 mil-

lion that it would take to cure this problem—I wasn't here for Con-
gressman Richardson's testimony, but does his bill request that we
appropriate—I know this is an authorization bill, but does he want
the Congress to appropriate that $35 million so that it doesn't have
to come from the three lab budgets?
Mr. Nordhaus. The way—my reading of his bill is that it would

authorize a separate appropriation for that purpose. Now, given
what is going on with our budget caps and so on, whether that
would effectively come out of the labs' budget is something that
you-all, working with the Appropriations Committee and the Budg-
et Committee, would determine.
Mr. Wamp. Well, then, my follow-up, in line with Chairman

SchifFs inquiry about the Department of Energy's official position,
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is the Department of Energy's official position that if this is to be
accommodated that it should be a separate appropriation?
Would you support it if it were a separate appropriation? Where-

as, I heard you hedge on your support if it has got to come out of

the lab budgets, which I can understand your hedging on the sup-
port for that.

But, if it were a separate appropriation, would the Department
of Energy support it?

Mr. NORDHAUS. We don't have an official position on it. I think
that the realities of the budget is that $35 million more for X is

going to be $35 million less for Y; and, if that Y is somewhere else

in our budget, we would have to take a look at what the relative

priorities were.
But, I think, you know, we are in a zero sum game on the budget

in this country. So that $35 million has got to come from some-
where.

If it came out of the lab budget, I think we would have very seri-

ous reservations as to whether this was the most effective use of

the money.
Mr. Wamp. You reference Los Alamos, particularly Los Alamos.

What are their budget numbers in FY 1996 versus FY 1995?
You said they are downsizing. What kind of restrictions are they

facing right now?
Mr. NoRDHAUS. They are in the midst of a layoff of about 500

people. The budget, as such—I don't have the numbers on the Los
Alamos budget.

I am a mere lawyer and not a program person. But, I believe

that their budget is sta3dng pretty constant in nominal terms but
going down in real dollar terms.
And, what they are looking at is a very concerted effort to in-

crease productivity, which is going to involve laying off a signifi-

cant number of their staff, particularly the support staff.

Mr. Wamp. Mr. Phillips, how is Lawrence Berkeley and Lawrence
Livermore's budgets affected with the 1996 versus 1995? Or, Mr
Nordhaus, either one.

Mr. Nordhaus. I don't have that information that I can give you
off the top of my head. And, I'm sorry.

Mr. Wamp. Okay.
Mr. Phillips. I don't have that available. We can get that infor-

mation for you, if you would like.

Mr. Nordhaus. I would be happy to supply it for the record.

Chairman SCHIFF. Would the gentleman jdeld on that point?

Mr. Wamp. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. Was the gentleman 3delding back or was the

gentleman through with his questions?
Mr. Wamp. No. I will yield back to you if you need time.

Chairman SCHIFF. Okay. I just wanted to ask one quick follow-

up question.

Mr. Nordhaus indicated that he has another commitment. So, I

am going to go to Members in a minute and see if they have direct

questions for Mr. Nordhaus and try to accommodate him.
Mr. Nordhaus, Congressman Wamp was asking you about the

budget. And, budget is a reality for everybody.
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And, I don't take it lightly, because I headed an agency in state

government when I was a District Attorney in Albuquerque. How-
ever, primarily we are still dealing with the Secretary of Energy's
realignment and restructuring initiative. That is what has started

much of what is going on at Los Alamos, pre-budgetary consider-

ations actually.

And, therefore, doesn't that create—in terms of looking for the
funds within the Los Alamos operating budget, as was done once
before apparently, doesn't the fact that the restructuring is being
initiated by—is coming from the Secretary of Energy as opposed to

something going on at the University of California, doesn't that cre-

ate some responsibility on the part of the Department of Energy to

again work with the national laboratories and see what can be
done here?
Mr. NoRDHAUS. My understanding—and I wish Mr. DeGrasse

was here with me. He had to attend a funeral today; and, other-

wise he would have been here to address this directly.

We are working with the lab. We are—as you know, we are going
into a situation with Los Alamos where there is a—it looks like

there will be a significant number of involuntary terminations at

the laboratory.

One thing that I think all of us, including the New Mexico dele-

gation, should think about is that if we were going to take $35 mil-

lion or even a lesser amount, would we want to use it for early re-

tirement for the PERS employees or would we want to use it for

enhanced severance pay for those employees who otherwise would
be terminated. And, it seems to me that we are in a position where
we have got to make some difficult choices within the budgets of

each of these labs.

And, I would, I guess, want to think very carefully whether
this—what would be the best use of this money even if we had it.

And, I think you could well make a case that if we were going to

put more money into termination benefits that it might be better
targeted at those employees who are going to have to leave the lab
involuntarily under the current layoffs.

So, I—and I will—what we will do is take a look at what makes
sense here and get back to you with—give you some thoughts or

a response that we can put in the record. I'm not directly involved
in this restructuring issue, and I would hesitate to speak to it di-

rectly without having Mr. DeGrasse here.
Chairman SCHIFF. I am going to ask unanimous consent that the

record remain open for 30 days so that we can do perhaps some
writing back and forth to each other on this.

Mr. NoRDHAUS. We would be happy to work with the Subcommit-
tee and the delegation to talk about what the options are here.
Chairman SCHIFF. But, the point is that you are emphasizing

while there are some individuals not offered the same retirement
incentives, there are other individuals who are just losing their job,

is what you are saying.
Mr. NORDHAUS. Yes.
Chairman Schiff. All right. Because of Mr. Nordhaus' schedule,

Mr. Nordhaus, can I ask you to stay just a moment and let me see
first on the Republican side if there's any pressing question that
anyone would like to ask you.
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I would be happy to recognize them. Mr. Baker? Mr. Ehlers first?

I would ask you to bear with us a bit here, Mr. Nordhaus.
Mr. Nordhaus. Sure.
Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you for that.

Mr. Ehlers. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don't have any ques-
tions publicly. The questions I was planning to ask have already
been asked.

I do, however, have a few small questions for Mr. Phillips and
would like to ask him to remain after the hearing so I can talk to

him privately. And, that way, we will save Committee time.
Chairman Schiff. Thank you, Mr. Ehlers.
Mr. Ehlers. Thank you very much.
Chairman SCHIFF. And, again, the record is open for 30 days.

The witnesses will answer written questions, have agreed to,

Mr. Baker?
Mr. Baker. I strongly support the idea of giving the golden hand-

shake to California employees, but if it results in more layoffs by
taking it out of the current lab budgets I think we have to examine
it very carefully. Does the plus equal the minus?
And, because an employee that has been there 30 years has a

fairly good retirement under the University's system. What would
this bill actually do to them?

So, I'm hoping you will analyze it carefully, not only for the retir-

ees but for the entire labs.

Mr. Nordhaus. We would like to respond to the record on that.

And, we will.

Mr. Baker. Thank you. I understand your problem also. One
more shot here before you leave.

Chairman SCHIFF. I need to look on the Democratic side and see

if there are any pressing questions for Mr. Nordhaus. I'm sorry,

Ms. Morella, I did not see you.
Ms. Morella. No, I don't have any questions. I am just very in-

terested in downsizing and retirement packages, since I represent
so many federal employees.

I will submit a few questions for the record. Thank you, Mr.
Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. Let me ask the Democratic side. Does anyone

have any—does any Member have any pressing question for Mr.
Nordhaus?
Mr. Doyle. We've got two bells. I can submit mine.
Chairman SCHIFF. All right. The witnesses will answer written

questions.

All right. Mr. Nordhaus, thank you very much for your testi-

mony.
Mr. Nordhaus. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, very much. I appre-

ciate the opportunity.
Chairman SCHIFF. All right. We are on the first two bells.

I would like to ask how many Members—I don't want to rush
anybody, and I trust Mr. Phillips can remain a bit for us if we need
to. But, I would just like to see how many Members believe that

they have questions that they would like to ask Mr. Phillips orally

as opposed to in writing and see if we need to ask him to remain
during this break.
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Okay. Mr. Phillips, I am getting an indication that I believe it's

not necessary for you to stay.

But, I believe there may be written questions to you on behalf
of the University of California. We would appreciate your respond-
ing to them.
We thank you for your testimony.

Mr. Baker. Could I ask just one?
Chairman SCHIFF. Oh, Mr. Baker.
Mr. Baker. Let me just ask one as long as we are going to close

this down and go vote.

In your opinion, is the—in Mr. Richardson's sheet that I have in

front of me, it says that most of the employees affected by his bill

have served over 30 years.

What is the retirement level at that point, 30 years?
Mr. Phillips. In terms of the retirement benefits?

Mr. Baker. Yes. Is it inadequate? Is there a need for a golden
handshake or a bonus to these people?
Because they have served their country through really a tremen-

dous change in history. And, they brought that change about.

There's no doubt that they are worthy employees of America.
Mr. Phillips. Well, I certainly support that. They are long-term

and loyal employees at all the laboratories.

We have people who have been incredibly productive and have
contributed to the efforts of our country as well as the efforts of our
University.

As I indicated before, if you look at an age factor—and the age
factors are fairly close—if a retiree were to be 63 years old with
30 years of service, the retirement benefit under PERS, under most
cases, would be approximately 72 percent of their highest annual
salary.

Mr. Baker. Highest one year?
Mr. Phillips. Yes, sir.

Mr. Baker. Okay.
Mr. Phillips. For the University
Mr. Baker. Now, under this bill—what would they receive under

this bill in addition to that?

Mr. Phillips. What it appears to do is to duplicate the VERIP
III benefits for the laboratory employees. That would be, it would
add to that formula three years of age and three years of service.

So that if the employee were going out at age 63, this would now
treat them as if they were going out at age 66. And
Mr. Baker. So, they would get their full 72 percent?
Mr. Phillips. Plus some, because the critical factor here is that

they would be credited with three more years of service. That's in

the multiplier.

So, instead of a multiplication by 30, it would be a multiplication

by 33. The age factor would have been already at the maximum.
Mr. Baker. Does it stop at some point?
Mr. Phillips. Yes, the age factor does. The years of service are

the years of service.

Mr. Baker. All right. And, then the other two points? You said

there were three.
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Mr. Phillips. You add three years to the employee's age and
three years to their length of service. And, then there is the factor
that is used as the age factor in there.

Mr. Baker. All right. I wonder if the Chairman and Mr. Wamp,
who is very interested in this, and I could meet with Mr. Phillips
at some point and see if there aren't some holes that really do need
to be filled?

Chairman SCHIFF. I think we are always all open to that, Con-
gressman Baker.
Mr. Baker. Well, I would like to make sure it happens. That's

the only difference.

Chairman SCHIFF. All right. Let me ask over on the Democratic
side, are there any questions?

All right. Seeing none, I am going to then say, again, thank you
very much, Mr. Phillips.

And, because we have a vote in progress, I am going to declare
the Committee in recess until about five minutes after this vote is

complete.
Mr. Phillips. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. We will then have our third panel.
[Whereupon, the Subcommittee is in recess at 10:45 a.m., to re-

convene at 11:10 a.m., this same date.]

Chairman SCHIFF. I am going to reconvene the Subcommittee
hearing and invite our third panel of witnesses, Mr. Meier and Mr.
Sandford to come up to the witness table.

But, before I call upon them, I would like to recognize our distin-

guished ranking member of the Full Committee, Mr. Brown, who
asked to make a statement with respect to the other part of this

hearing, which is naming the facility after former Congresswoman
Lloyd.
Congressman Brown.
Mr. Brown. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. And, I shall

be brief. But, I may have to leave again for another appointment
shortly.

I did want to participate in the discussion with regard to the pro-

posal to recognize Marilyn Lloyd for her years of service with a
suitable designation at the Oak Ridge National Laboratory. I can
say wholeheartedly and without reservation that there is no one
who deserves recognition of this sort and, in fact, many other kinds
of recognition than Marilyn Lloyd.
She represented this district, which contained Oak Ridge, for the

full 20 years of her career. I had the privilege of serving with her
during all of that 20 years.

And, I came to become a close friend of Marilyn's. And, obviously
I am not speaking objectively on this matter, but she distinguished
herself in many ways including, of course, her commitment to the
cause of energy research and development; her commitment to the
laboratory system and to Oak Ridge, in particular; her tenure, in

which she set a record, without regard to sex, for tenure as chair-

person of the Subcommittee on Energy and made many contribu-

tions to energy policy during that long chairmanship.
And, she, of course, had a special commitment to the cause of

women in science, an issue which I began to address myself like-

wise many years ago but not with the effectiveness with which
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Marilyn did. So, for all of these reasons and many more that I

would not have time here this morning to debate, I would like to

recommend favorable action on any measure aimed at recognizing

Marilyn's contribution, including renaming Oak Ridge Lab. But, we
may not want to go quite that far all at once.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. I thank you for your comments, Mr. Brown.

I want to say that I associate myself certainly with them.
Let me now welcome our third panel. And, thank you for your

indulgence. I am sure you have noticed from the bells and whistles

that we had to go vote here recently.

I want to welcome Mr. Charles Meier, who is an employee of

Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory; and, Mr. Thomas
Sandford, who is an employee of Los Alamos National Laboratory.

Now, gentlemen, your written statements will be made part of

the record. And, therefore, you may proceed anyway you wish now
for the record.

And, I would like to start with you, Mr. Meier, if I can.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES MEIER, EMPLOYEE OF LAWRENCE
LIVERMORE NATIONAL LABORATORY

Mr. Meier. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Committee Members.
My name is Charles Meier. And, I'm employee of the University

of California Lawrence Livermore National Lab. I am here on be-

half of my fellow members of the California Public Employee Re-
tirement System, PERS.

In the fall of 1993, a retirement incentive known as VERIP III

was offered to over 4,400 employees at the three DOE national lab-

oratories, managed by the University of California. The offer did

not include the most senior 438 employees who were PERS mem-
bers with more than 32 years of service.

When they asked why, they were told that a separate retirement
incentive for them was being considered and that a decision would
be made at a later date. They were asked not to voice their objec-

tions to the DOE, as it would disturb ongoing delicate negotiations

for VERIP III and the UC-DOE contract renewal.
They took their management's request on good faith and did not

raise the issue during those negotiations. More than a year later,

the University announced that there would be no equivalent retire-

ment incentive for the PERS employees, as it would "be just too

costly."

I would like to provide the Committee with a view of these issues

from a PERS member's perspective. Now, the price tag for VERIP
III was $209 million from the UCRP pension surplus.

For the last several years, because of that surplus, the DOE has
not been required to make the $140 million annual employer con-

tribution to UCRP. A GAO report investigating DOE's contribu-

tions to UCRP noted that although the reductions in the surplus
attributable to VERIP III did not increase either DOE's or the tJni-

versit/s current cost, it brings closer the point at which the DOE
contributions will have to be resumed.

This prophetic statement was reinforced in January of this year
when the University notified the UCRP members of a possible re-

turn to contributions because of a significant reduction in the sur-
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plus. The use of UCRP funds to pay for a DOE-mandated reduction
in force was simply a loan to the government with an obligation to

pay it back through an earlier return to annual contributions.
Viewed in that light, we take exception to any characterization

as VERIP III has no cost and a FEES VERIP is just too costly.

Additionally, in fiscal 1994, the year of VERIP III, the DOE iden-
tified $200 million to be used for work force restructuring, using re-

tirement incentives. Only $108 million of this was spent. Despite
the size of an underrun, no work force restructuring funds were
provided for a VERIP III equivalent retirement incentive for the
PERS members at the three laboratories.

During the DOE-UC discussions on implementation of VERIP
III, a decision was made that the requirements of Section 3161 of
the National Defense Authorization Act of 1993 did not apply. Sec-
tion 3161 mandates that the Secretary of Energy develop a plan for

restructuring the work force that minimizes social and economic
impacts through the use of retraining, early retirement, attrition

and other options to minimize layoffs.

At the insistence of the University, the need for such a plan was
dismissed by the DOE as not required when incentive reduction in

force are used. The Act contains no such exemption nor do we be-
lieve that there should be one, as this situation clearly dem-
onstrates.

Had such a plan been effected, the outcome of work force restruc-

turing at the three laboratories may very well have been different

and less costly to the government. We have calculated that if such
a plan had been developed, an option which reduced the incentive
from three years age and three years service to two years age and
two years service but included the PERS members, it would have
accomplished the same downsizing goals but at a savings to the
federal government of between $75 million and $80 million.

Without the required plan, there was no opportunity for the
stakeholder inputs on these alternatives.

Then, there is the issue of whether or not the PERS members
had an opportunity to switch to UCRP in 1961. Despite PERS
members' documents to the contrary and UC written statements
that there is no evidence of an offer to switch, the statement per-

sists.

The inference here is that the problem is ours because of a choice

we made 32 years ago, a choice, in fact, we never had. Implied is

that we are unwilling to accept the differences in benefits that now
exist between the two systems.

Parity in retirement benefits is not our issue. Parity in retire-

ment incentives is our issue.

In the past, at the three UC laboratories, retirement incentives

have always been made the same for all similarly situated employ-
ees regardless of their retirement system. This is the first time that

DOE and the University have departed from that practice.

We believe that it's simply because there are so few of us left.

To date, the DOE and the University have taken the approach that

because of our age the problem is self-correcting with time.

Without your help, that may be the case.

Two years have passed since VERIP III. The situation we find

ourselves in today is the result of the DOE and the University dis-
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crimination against their most senior employees at the onset of

downsizing in 1993.
Approximately 140 PERS members have since retired or died

without benefit of PERS VERIP for them or their famihes. Their
ranks grow at an ever-increasing rate.

They, as well as those remaining, should be afforded a PERS
VERIP. Senior management at the DOE, the University and the
laboratories have privately admitted that we were treated unfairly

but their issue is ftinding and not fairness.

Cloaked in a mantle of making tough business decisions, the
same DOE that has spent $209 million for VERIP III and more
than $200 million for retirement incentives at other sites has sug-

gested dire consequences, including additional layoffs if required to

fund the PERS VERIP. However, the cost of a PERS VERIP is re-

coverable through salary and retirement contribution savings in

less than 18 months with significant cost savings thereafter.

We believe that at a time when the budgets at the DOE and each
of these laboratories are projected to continue to trend downward,
H.R. 884 presents an opportunity to both right an injustice and im-
plement a savings to the government.
Thank you for your consideration.

[The prepared statement and attachments of Mr. Meier follow:]

Prepared Statement of Charles Meier

My name is Charles Meier and I am an employee of the University of California

Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory. I am here on behalf of my fellow mem-
bers of the California Public Employee Retirement System or PERS.

In the fall of 1993, a retirement incentive known as VERIP III was offered to over
4,400 employees at the three DOE national laboratories managed by the University
of California. The offer did not include the most senior 438 employees who were
PERS members with more than 32 years of service. When they asked why, they
were told that a separate retirement incentive for them was being considered, but
a decision would be made at later date. They were asked not to voice their objections

to the DOE as it would disturb ongoing delicate negotiations for VERIP III and the
UC-DOE contract renewal. They took tneir management's request on good faith and
did not raise the issue during those negotiations. More than a year later, the Uni-
versity announced that there would be no equivalent retirement incentive for the
PERS employees as it would be "just too costly." I would like to provide the Commit-
tee with a view of this issue from the PERS members perspective.

The price tag for VERIP III was $209 million from the UCRS pension surplus.

For the last several years, because of that surplus, the DOE has not been required
to make the $140 million annual employer contribution to UCRS. A GAO report in-

vestigating DOE's contributions to UCRS noted that, although the reductions in the
surplus attributable to VERIP III did not increase either DOE's or the University's
current costs, it brings closer the point at which the DOE contributions will have
to be resumed. This prophetic statement was reinforced in January of this year
when the University notified the UCRS members of a possible return to contribu-
tions because of a significant reduction in the surplus. The use of UCRS funds to

pay for a DOE mandated reduction in force was simply a loan to the government
with an obligation to pay it back through an earlier return to annual contributions.

Viewed in that light, we take exception to any characterization of VERIP III as "no
cost" and a PERS VERIP as "just too costly." Additionally, in FY 94, the year of

VERIP III, the DOE identified $200 million to be used for work force restructuring
using retirement incentives. Only $108 million of this was spent. Despite the sizable

underrun, no work force restructuring funds were provided for a VERIP III equiva-
lent retirement incentive for the PERS members at the three UC laboratories.

During the DOE-UC discussions on implementation of VERIP III, a decision was
made that the requirements of Section 3161 of the National Defense Authorization
Act of 1993 did not apply. Section 3161 mandates that the Secretary of Energy de-
velop a plan for restructuring the work force that minimizes social and economic im-
pacts through the use of retraining, early retirement, attrition, and other options
to minimize layoffs. At the insistence of the University, the need for such a plan
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was dismissed by the DOE as not required when incentive reductions-in-force are
used. The act contains no such exemption, nor do we beheve there should be one
as this situation clearly demonstrates. Had such a plan been effected, the outcome
of workforce restructuring at the three laboratories may very well have been dif-

ferent and less costly to the government. We have calculated that if such a plan had
been developed, an option which reduced the incentive from 3 years age and 3 years
service to 2 years age and 2 years service, but included the PERS members would
have accomplished the same downsizing goals at a savings to the Federal Govern-
ment of $75 to $80 million. Without the required plan, there was no opportunity
for stakeholder input on such alternatives.

Then there is the issue of whether or not the PERS members had an opportunity
to switch to UCRS in 1961. Despite PERS members documents to the contrary and
UC written statements that there is no evidence of an offer to switch, the statement
persists. The inference here is that the problem is ours because of a choice made
34 years ago, a choice, in fact, we never had. Implied is that we are unwilling to

accept the differences in benefits that now exist between the two retirement sys-

tems. Parity in retirement benefits is not our issue. Parity in retirement incentives

is our issue. In the past at the three UC laboratories, retirement incentives have
always been the same for all similarly situated employees regardless of their retire-

ment system. This is the first time the DOE and the University have departed from
that practice. We believe that is simply because there are so few of us left. To date,

the DOE and the University have taken the approach that the problem is self cor-

recting with time. Without your help, that may be the case.

Two years have passed since VERIP III. The situation we find ourselves in today
is the result of the DOE and the University discrimination against their most senior

employees at the onset of downsizing in 1993. Approximately 140 PERS members
have since retired or died without benefit of a PERS VERIP for them or their fami-
lies. Their ranks grow at an ever increasing rate. They, as well as those remaining,
should be afforded a PERS VERIP. Senior management at the DOE, the University,

and the laboratories have privately admitted that we were treated unfairly. But
their issue is funding, not fairness. Cloaked in a mantle of making tough business
decisions, the same DOE that has spent $209 million for VERIP III and more than
$200 million for retirement incentives at other sites, has suggested dire con-

sequences including additional layoffs if required to fund a PERS VERIP. However,
the cost of a PERS VERIP is recoverable through salary and retirement contribution

savings in less than 18 months with significant cost savings thereafter. We believe

that, at a time when budgets at the DOE and each of these laboratories are pro-

jected to continue to trend downward, H.R. 884 presents an opportunity to both
right an injustice and implement a savings to the government.
Thank you for your consideration.
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HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES COMMITTEE ON SCIENCE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON BASIC RESEARCH

BACKGROUND INFORMATION FOR THE HEARING ON HR 884, NOV. 9, 1995

Supplied by the PERS members at Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory

1. PERS Membership

Employees of the three laboratories who began work before October 1, 1961 were enrolled in

the only retirement system that then existed, the State (of California) Employee

Retirement System (SERB) which is now PERS. This system is operated by the State of

California and covers virtually all state employees. The contributions and the benefits are

defined by the State of California. At the time of VERIP III, of the more than 18,000

employees at the three laboratories, there were only 438 PERS members left. They are a

broad spectrum of employees at the laboratories and include crafts personnel, inspectors,

secretaries, gardeners, technicians, machinists, draftspersons, scientists, engineers and

most other disciplines.

2. UCRP MEMBERsmp

Employees who began work at the three laboratories and the University after October 1,

1961 could only belong to the Pension and Retiring Annuities System (PEAS) which is now
UCRP. PRAS had been in existence on the campuses for a number of years, but had been

restricted to academic £ind senior administrative personnel. UCRP is operated by the

University of Cahfomia and contributions and benefits are defined by the Regents.

3. Differences in Retirement Benefits

Initially, the retirement benefits of UCRP were significantly less than those of PERS.
Through the years, UCRP has increased the retirement benefits to a point where today, for

employees retiring between the ages of 60 and 63, they exceed those provided to PERS
members. At age 60, the PERS multiplier (applied to years of service) is 2.0 while the UCRP
multiplier is 2.41, some 20% more. UCRP applies the percentage to the three year salary

average. PERS applies the percentage to the highest one year. However, UCRP members
benefit from a special account which UCRP maintains to offset the difference between the

one and three year average. UCRP limits the maximum benefit to 100% of salary. PERS
has no cap, however to reach 100% of salary a PERS member must be 63 with at least 41.5

years of service, a rarity. Currently, UCRS members enjoy another benefit. While PERS
members continue to contributed 6% to 7% of their salary to PERS, UCRP members have

made no contributions to the UCRP for more than three years.

4. VERIP III

VERIP III began in the spring of 1993 as an initiative by the University of California to

effect downsizing on UC campuses through an early retirement incentive. The incentive

was defined as 3 years age plus 5 years service plus 3 months transition pay. It was
available only to members of UCRP. As downsizing was anticipated to be required at the

three DOE-UC laboratories in FY 94, the University Regents approved a similar "3 plus 5" for

the laboratories. After approval by the Regents, the DOE intervened feeUng that a 3 plus 5

incentive was too rich and would effect a reduction-in-force beyond that needed. The
University and the laboratories supplied information in support of their position that a 3

plus 5 was necessary, but the DOE position ultimately prevailed. The Regents then

rescinded the 3 plus 5 and replaced it with a 3 plus 3 offer at the laboratories.
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VERIP III was offered to 4,424 employees at the three laboratories who were members of

UCRP. Of those, 1,779 UCRP members accepted VERIP III and retired on November 1,

1993 significantly exceeding the estimates provided to the DOE.

5. An Opportunity to Switch Between PERS and UCRP in 1961?

There was no formal offering for PERS members to switch to UCRP in 1961. A detailed

search of the records by University and PERS members confirms this. Enclosure A is a copy

of the October, 1961 edition of the Magnet (LLNL-LBL) and clearly lists only two options for

the PERS (then SERS) members: (1) remain in SERS or (2) remain in SERS coordinated

with Social Security. It is known that a few employees at LANL did quit SERS and join

PRAS in 1961 and 1962, but this was apparently done by actually quitting employment and
being rehired shortly thereafter. All service credit was lost and according to records, a few

employees elected to do so to take cash out of their SERS retirement to be used to purchase

government housing. This unsanctioned opportunity was subsequently stopped at the

request of the Regents.

Even if the opportunity to switch was unofficially available, with the exception of the house

buyers, it would not have been economically prudent to do so. The benefits of UCRP (PRAS)
were less and there was no reciprocity agreement between UCRP and PERS at that time.

Without reciprocity, the employee's PERS benefit at retirement would have been calculated

based on the highest salary while contributing to PERS. For example, a 20% benefit payable

at the time of retirement, say 1993, would have been calculated against a 1961 salary base

with no adjustment for inflation, clearly an unacceptable economic choice.

6. Section 3161 of the National Defense Authorization Act

Section 3161 mandates that the Secretary of Energy develop a plan for restructuring the

work force that minimizes social and economic impacts, provides a notice of at least 120

days, and is accomplished, where possible, through the use of retraining, early retirement,

attrition, and other options that minimize layoffs. This plan is to be provided to Congress

within 90 days of notice to the employees. An August, 1994 Summary of Work Force

Restructuring Plans was sent to the Congressional Committees and individually to

Congressmen (Enclosure B). Item 2 of the Recommendations said that "A change in the work
force at a defense nuclear facility as used in Section 3161 includes change due to business

decisions as well a cessation of nuclear production." The work force reduction at the three

laboratories was due to a business decision and therefore, Section 3161 was mandated. The
same report noted that the total reductions to that date "excludes approximately 1,00 (typed

as shown in the report) workers at our Los Alamos and Lawrence Livermore National

Laboratories who accepted an early retirement through the University of California pension

plan and were not included in a work force restructuring plan." When asked why the number
was Hsted as 1,00, Bob DeGrasse in the Secretary's ofiice said that it was an unfortunate

typo and should have been 1,000 (Enclosure C). This number was still misleading as the

real numbers were known at that time and totaled more than 1,500 employees who left

LANL and LLNL under VERIP III.

At the insistence of the University, the need for such a plan was dismissed by the DOE as

not required when incentive reductions-in-force are used (Enclosure C). This justification for

ignoring Section 3161 was wrong and allowed the DOE and the University to avoid finding

other reasonable alternatives that were available to deal with both the PERS and UCRS
members. Had a work force restructuring plan been developed with stakeholder input as

required, the outcome may very well have been different and significantly less costly to the

government. We have calculated that if such a plan had been effected, an option which
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reduced the incentive from 3 years age and 3 years service to 2 years age and 2 years

service, but included the PERS members would have accomplished the same downsizing

goals at a savings to the federal government of $75 to $80 million.

7. The Cost of a PERS VERIP

The cost of a PERS VERIP can only be accurately calculated by the PERS actuaries. An ;

estimate of the net cost (initial cost minus salary and other savings in the first year)

assuming 80% of the PERS members currently employed at the three laboratories elect to

take a 3 plus 3 incentive and including those retired since VERIP III is $18.8 million. This

breaks down (by PERS population) to approximately $8.6 million at LLNL, $5.7 million at

LANL and $4.5 million at LBNL.

8. Funding for Work Force Restructuring

Each fiscal year since FY 93, the Secretary of Energy has budgeted moneys for work force

resti-^acturing. In FY 93, 94, and 95, a total of $222,862,085 was spent on worker retirement

incentives. As Enclosure D shows, of the $200 million available in FY 94, only $108 million

waf^ spent. In FY 95, of the $120 million budgeted, only $47 million was spent. The
Secretary included $100 million in the FY 96 budget request for work force restructuring.

The House-Senate Joint Committee mark is $82.5 million. Based on the apparent

significant underruns from past fiscal years, it would appear that funding for a PERS
VERIP was and is still available.

1

I

9. The IG and gap Reports on the UCRP and PERS Retirement Systems

The DOE IG report is titled "Pension Fund Activities at Department Laboratories Managed
by the University of California," dated September 18, 1992. This report was critical of the

j

DOE for not taking action to prevent the use of $280 million of UCRP funds to enhance i

University employee retirement benefits. The reference was to VERIP I, a 1991 UCRP
retirement incentive provided to the laboratories and the campuses.

The GAO report is titled "DOE Management Contract Provisions Do Not Protect DOE From
Unnecessary Pension Costs." and is dated August, 1994. This report notes that "Thej

University Regents have made a number of benefit changes that have significantly reduced

the pension fund surplus. Reducing the surplus brings closer the point in time when
employer contributions will have to be resumed." The report states that the pension fund ,

payments to UCRP amount to between $100 million and $140 million annually.

10. Would a Layoff Be Required to Fund a PERS VERIP?
I

The laboratories' budgets are nominally 60% labor costs and 40% procurement costs

providing a fair amount of flexibility to respond to modest annual funding changes. In the

event that Work Force Restructuring funds are not available, the net cost of a PERS
incentive to the laboratories will be less than 1% of the total annual operating budgets. Far
greater funding fluctuations than that have been routinely handled by the laboratories

without resorting to layoffs. A return to a $140 million annual DOE contribution to UCRP
portends a far greater funding problem than a PERS VERIP.

11. Treatment of the PERS Members by DOE. UC. and Laboratory Management,
j

Since the onset of VERIP III and the concerns expressed by the PERS employees, there has

been no good faith effort on the part of the DOE, the UC, or the LLNL Laboratory

management to attempt to resolve this issue administratively. Similar situations have
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existed at LANL and LBNL. Neither the University nor the DOE made any effort to find

reasonable alternatives that were available to fund a PERS VERIP. At LLNL, for the

intervening two years since VERIP III, the Laboratory management has refused to

acknowledge correspondence and inquiries by PERS members and has steadfastly refused

to meet at any time with the PERS members. The DOE and the UC have acknowledged and
responded to correspondence on a PERS VERIP. Unfortunately, the DOE has routinely

accepted the UC position without an independent review and has therefore accepted the UC
statements on such issues as the opportunity to switch in 1961, the PERS benefits vs. the

UCRP benefits, and the assertion that a layoff would be required to pay for a PERS
incentive.

12. PERS Members Have Sought an Administrative Solution

PERS members at all three laboratories have sought to follow the administrative grievance

procedure set up by the University to adjudicate such matters. Their effort has been
thwarted by the laboratories which universally denied a hearing of their grievances on the

grounds that the submissions were untimely in that they were not filed within 30 days cf

the announcement of VERIP III. The PERS members pointed out that they were premised

that a separate retirement incentive for them was under consideration and therefore they

did not file at the time of VERIP III. On appeal to the University, William O'Byme, counsel

for the LLNL PERS members, summed up the situation by saying, "The many PERS
members are all highly respected, valued, and loyal long term employees who deserve at least

to have their primary arguments aired at their place of employment out of courtesy and
simple justice." The University upheld LLNL's denial of hearing the grievance or the

grounds of timeliness thereby terminating the grievance process without addressing the

issues.

13. Are the PERS Members Being Greedy?

There is the unspoken or private characterization by some DOE, University, and laboratory

officials that the PERS members are simply being greedy. "They have a good retirement

system and want more." That is particularly hurtful to the PERS members who have the

most years of service of any UC laboratory employees. Those who left before us under
VERIP III, with the same incentive we seek, were celebrated for their service to the

laboratories. No such stigma was attached to their choice.

cwm 10.31.95
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^ncrete Strike EnJs;

Progress Speeds Up

.

w On Construction Jobs

The bip news from Pl.nnt F.nginccrin.i;

this month wns the long-awaited settle-

ment of the concrete workers' strike on

September 29. The tn-n-mbnth old strike

by Teamsters loci Is .igainst Northern

California ready-mix concrete concerns

hid been holding up the works on several

major LRL construction projects, in-

cluding the Building U) addition in

Rcrkcley and the new telephone building

(Ruilding 123) in Livcrmore.

In other building news, work began on

important Bevatron modifications in

early October. Five thousand square feet

of additional e:<perimcntal area Is being

added to the west side of the Bcvatron's

Building 51, and founditions arc being

improved to support additional concrete

shielding. The new shielding (10 feet of

concrete for the walls and 7 feet for the

rnof) is required because of projected

Bevatron improvements whicli will step

4

up the

pulse

modlfi

ofn t
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DR. ROLF WIDEROE, "Operation Green Cheese: "~

A VISITOR TO LAB, rt T-k' • 7^ / j n ^F JJiviston Atffis for the MoonRECALLS WHEN . . .

The "godfather" of the cyclotron.

Switzerland's geninl Dr. Rolf WldcrSe,

pjid his first visit last month to the

Laboratory for which he unwittingly

laid the cornerstone many years ago.

With seven other scientists, the well-

known Swiss accelerator design specialist

toured LRL's Berkeley site c

21, following the Brookha
ence on High-Energy Accelerators.
Others in the postconfernecc tour party

were: J. P. Blaser (Swiss Federal Institute

of Technology), William I. Knapp
(Brookhaven), Walter McFarlanc (Unl-
versity of Glasgow), Tetsuji Nishikowa
(Tokyo University), Lorenzo Rcscgotti

(CERN). John A. Rutherglcn (Univer-
sity of Glasgow), and lulius Spiro

(Brookhaven).

A Fateful Incident
It was an article by Wlderoc, published

in the Archil' fiir Elcktrolcchnik, 1928,

that first put the idea of a cyclotron into

Ernest Lawrence's head, according to a

story told by EOL himself (sec MA<;NnT,
.July 1961).

Wideroc's paper dealt with the accclc-

celerat

grams

"betat

potassiui

but als.

of ; cula

eluded

:celcrat< ailed

Wideroc now speculates:

.
. . in the mind of Lawrence these two

ideas probably had been combined, and
lie grasped inmicdiatcly the possibility of

i.sini. the magnetic field for bending the

'.earn of ions around so that it di<ln'tliave

;.. pavs along many .,:ars „f the accele-

b.

r gap many
uld

llw
.Mniosi . . . Rut Not Quite

W'ideroc also gocnl-liumouredly recalled

an occasion when he a,id his colleagues

came within a hair's breadth of conceiv-

ing the cvclotron themselves. It was in

llie siMiimer of 1927. when Wid.riie wav
studying at the Univei.icv of Aaclic".

One J., of

npact LRL-designed

turized counter array will

to the moon one day soon

the answer to an old, old

The instrumcn

>amma ray speci

;cll scientists wl-

The "lunar
vhich recently

called a "neutron-
" is expected to

lOOn is made of.

project.

ceived wide publ

ss, is being conducted
by Livcrmorc PDivision physicists Carl-

ton Schrader and James Waggoner and
Dr. Samuel Silver of the Space Sciences

Laboratory, Campus. The studies are

financed in part by a grant from the

National Aeronautics and Space Admin-
istration (NASA).
The scientists' desire to find out what

ade of is prompted by much

dreamed up a few years ago b)' Schrader
and colleague Frank Martina (now with
Aerospace Corporation). It is based on
the fact that different elements, when
bombarded with neutrons, give off gam-
ma radiations of different and easily dis-

tinguishable energies. The trick, then, is

to park a ncutron-emilter on the moon,
bombard the lunar surface, analyze the

the data back to earth—all by remote

Getting the instrument package to the

moon will be the job of The California

Institute of Technology's Jet Propulsion

Laboratory, which is in charge of all

moon shots for NASA. Cal Tech sci-

entists have already picked out a landing

field—a rectangular strip approximately

too miles by 60 miles in area, just south

Conii ,J on Pa,r 7

EARIHBOUND MODEL
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The Under Secretary of Energy
Washington, DC 20585

August 24, 1994

NATIONAL STAKEHOLDERS:

During the past year and a half, the Department of Energy has been working to help

meet the President's commitment to convert defense resources made surplus by the

end of the Cold War to meet the economic challenges of the 1990s. The Department's

Worker and Community Transition Program was established to coordinate assistance

to workers and communities affected by the Department's change in mission. The
initial focus of the program has been to Implement section 3161 of the National

Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1993, which is aimed at mitigating the effects

on workers and communities of work force restructurings at the Department's defense

nuclear facilities. A history of the program and highlights of the program's

accomplishments and challenges are deschbed In the enclosed report. In addition, the

report Includes the Department's guidelines for support of local economic development

activities.

In March of this year, the Department distributed a draft revision to the general

planning guidelines published in April 1993 to imolement section 3161. A number of

stakeholder comments to the prcposcKi revision raised Issues Involving the

Department's contract reform initiative and its management of the transition of the work

force from defense to environmental cleanup and restoration. Secretary O'Leary

established a senior-level management team to recommend policy changes to resolve

these issues. The enclosed report describes these policy recommendations, as well as

other initiatives to improve the program. For your convenience, the recommendations

have been extracted from the report and are also enclosed. Your comments on these

recommendations or on other matters would be most welcome. Following receipt of

the comments the Department will make final changes to the guidelines and Issue

them for implementation. If possible, receipt of comments by October 1 , 1 994, would

be appreciated. Please send comments to Mr. Walt Lips, DP-40, at the following

address or they may be faxed to him at 202-586-2180:

Task Force on Worker and Community Transition

Department of Energy

1000 Independence Avenue, SW
Washington, DC. 20585

Thank you for your concern and involvement with this program.

Sincerely,

Oa^'S
Charles B. Curtis

Enclosures
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RECOMMENDATIONS

PROMULGATE A SECTION 3161 'JOB ATTACHMENT" TEST. The March 22, 1994.

proposed Revised Guidelines for Work Fdrce Restructuring set out a 'job attachment"

test for employees to be eligible to receive rehiring preference and other benenfits under

section 3161. It was proposed that regular employees must have been employed at the

facility on September 27, 1991 (the day the first unilateral reduction of the Nation's

nuclear weapon stockpile was announced), and also have been employed at the time of

the 120 day work force restructuring notice. For intermittent workers (generally

construction workers), the worker must have been employed at the facility within 90 days

preceding the restructuring notification and worked a total number of hours at the facility

equivalent to having worked full-time from September 27, 1991, to the date of the 120

day notification. The Process Improvement Team felt that a job attachment test is in

accord with the intent of section 3161, protecting those who contributed to winning the

Cold War. The Task Force has received feedback from the constuction trades that the

90 day period excludes a significant number of workers with long tenure at defense

nuclear facilities. Before finalizing the guidelines, the Task Force will review additional

information from the construction trades on this issue.

"A CHANGE IN THE WORK FORCE" ATA DEFENSE NUCLEAR FACILITY AS USED
IN SECTION 3161 INCLUDES CHANGE DUE TO "BUSINESS DECISIONS" AS WELL
AS CESSATION OF NUCLEAR PRODUCTION. Although one could take the view that

benefits could be limited to those employees displaced because of cessation of nuclear

production, the view that prevailed was that the plain meaning of "a change in the work

force" was crucial. The resulting question, therefore, was how to fund the different types

of restructurings. The Team reasoned that 3161 benefits for workers at defense

facilities affected by changes due to "business" or efficiency decisions were to be funded

from the appropriation of the program supporting the change. Accordingly, the cause for

a particular restructuring was not regarded as an issue with respect to protection of

workers, but was an issue with respect to the internal source of funding to provide that

protection. ^
MAINTAIN THE FLEXIBILITY TO SET DIFFERENTIAL BENEFITS, BOTH SITE-BY-

SITE AND AMONG CATEGORIES OF AFFECTED EMPLOYEES. The benefits and

levels in the revised Guidelines for Work Force Restructuring are listed below. The

Team endorsed this listing of 3161 benefit categories, but felt that it was important to

have flexibility in setting differential benefits for categories of workers. This should be

done in consultation with local stakeholders to meet the unique characteristics and

needs of the work force at each site.

HIRING PREFERENCE IS A CONTINUING PREFERENCE, FOR 31 61 -ELIGIBLE

EMPLOYEES AT DEFENSE NUCLEAR FACILITIES, BUT IS SUBJECT TO
TERMINATION BY ACTION OF THE EMPLOYEE. Although consideration was given to

a basic policy to allow for a one-time exercise of the rehire preference, with certain

exceptions, the Department has chosen to provide a continuing preference, subject to
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SUMMARY OF WORK FORCE RESTRUCTURING PLANS

Table 1 lists the twelve work force restructuring plans that have been approved by the Secretary

and submitted to Congress pursuant to section 3161. This table summarizes the costs and

number of affected positions in each plan, and calculates the average cost of each plan per

position eliminated. The average for all approved plans of $25,944 is very close to our budget

planning estimate of $25,000. Our Defense Programs budget for fiscal year 1 994, presented to

Congress in early 1 993, estimated a total reduction in employment of 8,680 workers by the end

of fiscal year 1994. Table 1 indicates total reductions so far of 8,590 positions, nearly equal to

the estimate last year. This total excludes approximately 1 ,00 workers at our Los Alamos and ^

Lawrence Livermore National Laboratories who accepted an early retirement through the ^ tj

University of California pension plan and were not included in a work force restructuring plan. Ji-^

An Oak Ridge plan will soon add 900 defense workers to the total. Therefore, we expect our

total reduction in defense contractor employment from spring 1993 to the end of fiscal year

1 994 to equal about 1 1 ,000 jobs. Reductions in the recent plans for the Mound Plant, Pinellas

Plant, Kansas City Plant and the draft plan for Oak Ridge totaling about 2,850 jobs respond to

the fiscal year 1 995 budget and reflect our strategy to make the reductions early in order to

realize employment savings over a full year, thereby limiting the total number of displaced

workers. This strategy allowed the Department to begin reductions caused by the fiscal year

1 994 budget reductions in fiscal year 1 993, and to cover $84.7 million of the costs through

program funds rather than the special section 3161 account.

Details regarding individual plans, including key dates in the planning process and different

levels of benefits are described in Appendix A. Table 2 summarizes typical benefits available in

the plans that respond to the objectives in section 3161. One benefit not specifically addressed

in a section 3161 objective that applies to all separated workers is the Department's displaced

worker health care benefit which allows workers who are separated involuntarily or voluntarily

from a Management and Operating Contractor to continue to participate in the contractor's

health insurance plan. During the first year, eligible former employees (those not eligible for

coverage under another employer or spouse's employer's plan) continue to pay their share of

the premium and the company pays its normal share. In the second year, eligible former

employees pay half the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act (COBRA) rate.

During the third and subsequent years eligible former employees pay the full COBRA rate.

Appendix A also indicates the number of involuntary separations in each plan.

One of the primary section 3161 objectives is to minimize involuntary separations, and the

Department has achieved that very measurable objective. The current estimated number of

involuntary separations for all of the plans totals 1 ,714, only 20 percent of the total reductions of

8,590 positions.

rj
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TABLE 1



56

MCLO^oL^ (L

AprU 13, 1995
|

1

4/12/95 Telcon with Bob DeGrasse, DOE Secretary of Energy's Office

Bob was responding to a fax I had sent earlier to Mark Fallon (Fallon was out) with some
points about the application of 3161 to the downsizing accomplished by VERIP III.

Bob said it was the University and the Laboratory that, at the time of negotiating VERIP III,

refused to discuss implementation of 3161 (however, the Secretary's guidelines for

implementing 3161 specifically state that the responsibility for implementation is the DOE's
and cannot be left to the contractor). The representatives mentioned by Bob were Bob Kuckuck
and VP Ron Brady. The University made an argimient that 3161 wasn't needed as this was an
all voluntary retirement (3161 does not make this distinction, but 1 didn't argue the point).

DeGrasse said that the DOE's main concern was that VERIP III, which was then 3+5+3 was too

rich, and they wanted to reduce it as the DOE believed too many employees would take it.

Since implementation of 3161 was not the major issue, the DOE capitulated to the University

position that it was not needed. DeGrasse said that, in retrospect, that was probably a mistake.

DeGrasse stated quite directly that there was never a mention, by the Uruversity or anyone

else, of the PERS employees in any of these negotiations.

I pointed out that the 3161 summary of actions sent out by Undersecretary Curtis said that 100

employees total left the two laboratories under VERIP III, but the actual number was more than

1,500. He said he was embarrassed by the typo and that the number should have been 1,000.

He explained that the number 1,000 was the estimate provided to them by the University,

(since the date on this document was August 24, 1994, its hard to understand why, at that

point in time, they didn't use the actual numbers which were well known)

EteGrasse said that he had always believed 3+3+3 was to generous and too many employees

took it. I said that I had calculated that if the University had offered a 2+2+2 to the employees

including the PERS employees, the government would have saved $80 million and still met
their downsizing goal.

DeGrasse indicated that if there was a lawsuit (Fallon must have mention this to him), DOE's
position will be that it was the University's intransigence on not needing to follow 3161 that

was the reason it was not pursued.

I thanked him for taking time out of his busy schedule to talk with me. The tenor of the entire

conversation was cordial and friendly. Bob seem genuinely concerned about what had
happened to the PERS members.

(]lJPUa^
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Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you very much, Mr. Meier. Mr.
Sandford.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS SANDFORD, EMPLOYEE OF LOS
ALAMOS NATIONAL LABORATORY

Mr. Sandford. My name is Tom Sandford. And, I am an em-
ployee of the University of Cahfomia's Los Alamos National Lab-
oratory or LANL.

I thank you and the Committee for the opportunity to provide
comment on this bill on behalf of myself and other Los Alamos em-
ployees who are members of the California PERS system.
UC has operated LANL for the Department of Energy and its

predecessors since the early 1940s. And, as has been explained ear-

lier, prior to October 1st of 1961, all LANL employees were mem-
bers of the PERS retirement system. After that date, all new em-
ployees had to join the UCRP retirement system.
On July 16th, 1993, the 1,900 eUgible LANL employees in UCRP

were offered an early retirement incentive package called the
VERIP in. That included an addition of the three years' service,

three years' credit and three months' separation pay. There were
838 at LANL who accepted the offer.

At that time, 132 PERS employees at LANL were not offered the
incentive. This was a significant departure from previous staff re-

ductions when, as recently as 1990, a retirement incentive was of-

fered to LANL UCRP members with a subsequent, similar incen-
tive offered to PERS employees.
This was a big change in treatment of a class of people that here-

tofore had been treated equally in all matters at LANL. For my
PERS colleagues and me, all of whom by 1993 had served the coun-
try's mission faithfully for over 30 years as dedicated warriors in

the Cold War, this was a shock.
For me, it was extremely demoralizing to have worked decades

with colleagues who were lauded and offered a retirement incentive

merely because they had hired on after October 1st of 1961. This
is the first case in my 35 years of experience at LANL where a
class of employees were openly treated significantly differently in

terms of retirement and compensation.
This is very troubling, because the University and LANL pre-

viously had prided itself in its equal treatment of its entire work
force.

This unfair treatment of PERS employees is illustrated once
again by the fact that the University and DOE did nothing to uti-

lize Section 3161 of the National Defense Authorization Act of 1993
for PERS employees, while early retirement incentives were offered

to University of California UCRP members and numerous other
DOE contractor facilities in Idaho, Missouri, Florida, Ohio, Nevada,
South Carolina and Washington. Each year since 1993, there have
been DOE work force restructuring funds, but none were requested
for PERS employees. This is a glaring omission.
We ask how could this tough business decision to not offer PERS

employees an incentive be made when there were simultaneous de-

cisions in 1993 to offer incentives at other facilities and for addi-

tional ones to be offered in 1994 and 1995. It appears that our
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numbers were so few that the University of CaHfomia felt free to

take the PERS employees' situation lightly.

In fact, the tough business decision to not offer PERS employees
a retirement incentive is a bad business decision, in my opinion. It

would be cost-effective to offer a UCRP VERIP III like incentive to

the PERS employees who have worked 35 to 40 years.

This is because various analyses show that the incentive cost can
be made up in 18 months or less after retirement. And, laboratory

work force costs would be less thereafter, helping to minimize fur-

ther downsize planning.
Besides the less than 300 current PERS employees at the three

University laboratories, as has been stated earlier, about 140 have
retired or died, all of whom, including their families, were denied
VERIP III incentives. These people should be considered, too.

Obtaining a portion of the funds available each year for DOE
work force restructuring or finding another source of funding and
offering PERS employees an incentive would right a wrong and
save the jobs of others who are not in a position to retire. It would
improve work force diversity at LANL. ii^d, it would save the gov-

ernment money within 18 months, or even less, based upon Univer-

sity estimates made in 1993 before VERIP III.

PERS employees believe that this unfair and unequal action be-

ginning in 1993 resulted from a failure on the part of the DOE and
the University of California to implement Section 3161 of the Na-
tional Defense Authorization Act of 1993 for PERS employees and
from the University's failure to abide by their contractual obliga-

tions to treat all employees fairly and equally. H.R. 884 is an op-

portunity to correct this injustice and to reduce costs to the govern-

ment.
I would like to thank you for this opportunity to make my state-

ment.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sandford follows:]
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STATEMENT OF THOMAS SANDFORD BEFORE THE US HOUSE OF
REPRESENTATIVES

COMMirrEE ON SCIENCE, SUBCOMMITTEE ON BASIC RESEARCH
NOVEMBER 9, 1995

My name is Thomas (Tom) Sandford. I am an employee of the University of California's

Los Alamos National Laboratory (LANL). Thank you for this opportunity to provide

comment on HR 884 on behalf of myself and other Los Alamos employees who are

members of the California Public Employees Retirement System (PERS).

The University of California (UC) has operated LANL for the Department of Energy
(DOE) and its predecessors (ERDA, AEC, US Army) since the early 1940s. Prior to

October 1, 1961, all LANL employees were members of the PERS retirement system. On
October 1, 1961, all new LANL employees had to join the UCRP retirement system.

On July 16, 1993, the 1900 eligible LANL employees in UCRP were offered an early

retirement incentive package, called Volimtary Early Retirement Incentive Program EQ
(VERIP ni), that included an addition of three years' service and three years' age credit,

and three months' separation pay. There were 838 at LANL who accepted the offer.

At that time the 132 PERS employees at LANL were not offered an incentive. This was a

significant departure from previous staff reductions, when, as recently as 1990, a

retirement incentive was offered to LANL UCRP members with a subsequent, similar

incentive offered to PERS employees. This was a big change in treatment of a class of

people that heretofore had been treated equally in all matters at LANL. For my PERS
colleagues and me, all of whom by 1993 had served the country's mission faithfully for

over 30 years as dedicated "warriors" in the Cold War, this was a shock. For me, it was
extremely demoralizing to have worked decades with colleagues who were lauded and
offered a retirement incentive merely because they had hired on after October 1, 1961. This

is the first case in my 35 years' experience at LANL where a class of employees were
openly treated significantiy differently in terms of retirement and compensation. This is

very troubling because the Univ. of CalifTLANL previously had prided itself in its equal

treatment of its entire work force. This change in treatment led the PERS employees to file

a complaint in April 1994 with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, that is

stiU being investigated.

This unfair treatment of PERS employees is illustrated once again by the fact that the Univ.

of Calif, and DOE did nothing to utilize Section 3161 of the National Defense Authorization

Act of 1993 for PERS members while early retirement incentives were offered to Univ. of

Calif. UCRP members and r.imerous other DOE contractor facilities in Idaho, Missouri,

Rorida, Ohio, Nevada, South Carolina, and Washington. Each year since 1993 there have
been DOE workforce restructuring funds, but none were requested for PERS employees.

This is a glaring omission. We ask, "How could this 'tough business decision' to not offer

PERS employees an incentive be made when there were simultaneous decisions in 1993 to

offer incentives at other facilities and for additional ones to be offered in 1994 and 1995?"

It appears that our numbers were so few that the Univ. of Calif, felt free to take the PERS
employees' situation lightly.

In fact, the "tough business decision" to not offer PERS employees a retirement incentive is

a bad business decision . It would be cost-effective to offer a UCRP VERIP Hl-like

incentive to the PERS employees who have worked 35 to 40 years. This is because
various analyses show that the incentive cost can be made up in 18 months or less after

retirement, and Laboratory work force costs would be less thereafter, helping to minimize
further planned downsizing.
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Besides the less than 300 current PERS employees at the three Univ. of Calif, laboratories,

about another 140 have retired or died since 1993, all of whom, including their families,

were denied VERIP HI incentives. These people should be considered too. Obtaining a

portion of the funds available each year for DOE workforce restructuring, or fmding
another source of funding and offering PERS employees an incentive would right a wrong
and save the jobs of others who are not in a position to retire. It would improve work force

diversity at LANL and it would save the government money within 18 months, or even
less, based upon Univ. of Calif, estimates made in 1993 before VERIP TIT

PERS employees believe that this unfair and unequal action beginning in 1993 resulted

from a failure on the part of the DOE and the Univ. of Calif, to implement Section 3161 of
the National Defense Authorization Act of 1993 for PERS employees, and from UC's
failure to abide by their contractual obligations to treat all employees fairly and equally.

Age discrimination (PERS employees averaged 5 years more than UCRP VERIP in
retirees in age) also appears to be a factor. HR 884 is an opportunity to correct this

injustice and to reduce costs to the government

I would like to reiterate what Mr. Meier said about the alleged option to join the

University's UCRP in 1961—PERS members were nQl given an opportimity to switch to

UCRP in 1961; they were only given the chance to coordinate with Social Security.

Thank you for your consideration.

21-295 - 96 - 3
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Chairman SCHIFF. I thank you, Mr. Sandford. Gentlemen, I

would like to begin with a couple of pointed questions.

You did hear the testimony before you, I assume.
Mr. Meier. Yes.

Chairman SCHIFF. And, the first I would like to address is the

idea of an election of retirement systems. Mr. Phillips made the

point, I thought, on behalf of the University of California that even
if there is some disparity, people made their decision and should
live with that decision. I think he said it pretty much almost that

plainly.

What I would like to ask is. Were you gentlemen employees of

your respective laboratories in about the year 1961 which is, I un-
derstand, the date this occurred?

And, was there, in fact, an election offered to you to stay with
the California State system or switch over to the University of

California system?
Mr. Meier, may I begin with you, please?

Mr. Meier. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. In 1961—we've asked the

University to provide their records indicating whether or not em-
ployees were given the opportunity to switch.

We have polled our members. And, they've said they were not.

I've offered, and provided to the Committee here, an article that

I think best says it. It was out of the 1961 "Magnet," which was
the house magazine at the time, which cited what options were
available to the PERS members.
And, it only cited two options. One is. You can remain under the

present State Employees Retirement System; or, you can elect to

coordinate with Social Security. Those were the only two options

provided to the employees at the Lawrence Livermore Lab or the

Lawrence Berkeley Lab.
Chairman SCHIFF. When did you go to work at Livermore Lab-

oratory?

Mr. Meier. December of 1959.

Chairman SCHIFF. All right. So, if I were to ask the University

of California to provide me a copy of your election form to choose

between the State system or the University of California system,
would there be such a form?
Mr. Meier. We've asked for those. And, there are none.

Chairman SCHIFF. All right. Mr. Sandford, may I ask you the

same question?
Were you offered an election between the two, as claimed by the

University?
Mr. Sandford. No, I was not. I hired on in September of 1960.

And, the only choice was whether or not to coordinate with Social

Security.

I am aware of three people at Los Alamos that actually—I don't

know if you would call it an election, but they actually terminated,
like, on a Friday and the Lab agreed to rehire them on a Monday.
They wanted to draw out their PERS contributions so they could

make a down payment on a home.
And, there's a letter from the Director at that time, Norris

Bradbury, discouraging people from doing that but recognizing the

fact that somebody may want to, you know, build some equity in
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a house and, therefore, would quit and actually lose their longevity
in PERS and then rehire. So, I didn't consider that to be an option.
Chairman SCHIFF. I understand. That's something certainly dif-

ferent.

But, the point is, if I were to ask the University of California to
provide me an election form between the California State system
and the University system with your name on it, you are saying
they couldn't do that?
Mr. Sandford. I don't believe they could do that, no.

Chairman Schiff. All right. One other matter to get into.

I think you both understand that Congressman Richardson's bill

is what we call here an authorization. An authorization means that
you can spend the money if you can find the money, if you can
identify the money.
We could pass any amount of authorization bills, and those au-

thorization bills wouldn't mean a thing unless the money is found
to go with them. I'm not saying they are unimportant. I am saying
that the two have to go together.

Further, I think you understand from the testimony, particularly
of Mr. Nordhaus, that decisions might have to be made; that is, do
you want to take money that might cause more layoffs or, if you
identify money, do you want to use it instead for greater termi-
nation benefits instead of retirement incentive benefits. But, I got
the impression, especially from you, Mr. Meier, at several points in

your testimony, that you felt that funds could be identified or were
identified that could pay for this additional retirement incentive

system without those other dire consequences.
Can I ask you to elaborate on that?
Mr. Meier. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I would like to go back to a

statement by Mr. Phillips that the cost of a PERS retirement in-

centive would be close to $35 million.

I've used that same set of figures, which is $46 million based on
443 employees, with now 300 employees currently on the payroll

and an 80 percent election rate. And, that was the math that I ac-

tually used in calculating the cost of a PERS retirement incentive.

And, it comes out to $25,205. I've just done the math again, and
it still comes out at $25 million.

So, I don't know where the $35 million number—that seems to

be an error, to me.
I would like to remind the Committee Members that the thing

that is not being said here is if you then add the salary savings,

because these people are now off the payroll, that amounts to $20
million a year. So, the net cost is something like $5 million a year.

That would break down to being, you know, in relative terms
trivial at each laboratory. It would be a couple of million dollars

at Lawrence Livermore and a million and a half or so at LBL and
Los Alamos.

I mean, I've pointed out that these numbers are well under 1

percent of the annual budget. And, certainly statements that fund-

ing requirements in the range of 1 percent would trigger layoffs

seem a bit extreme to me.
Chairman SCHIFF. Mr. Sandford, do you want to add anything to

that?
Mr. Sandford. No. I agree with Mr. Meier.
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Chairman SCHIFF. All right. Well, I want to—before recognizing

other members, I just want to say again that that is really the core

issue.

The bill itself—and, again, I do not underestimate the impor-
tance of an authorization bill, because there must be a legal mecha-
nism somewhere to pay funds out, but the legal mechanism must
be accompanied by an identified funding or it simply won't produce
money in itself. And, my observation, from what I've heard, is a
great deal of disparity in testimony from everything from were em-
ployees, in fact, really given the opportunity to make a change to

whether, even if that was true, could funds be made available to

make an equal retirement offer at this time.

And, I can see that the Subcommittee has to do some more, and
will do some more, questioning in that regard.

Let me turn and recognize first Mr. Gutknecht for five minutes
of questioning.

Mr. Gutknecht. I will pass, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. All right. Mr. Gutknecht passes.

Mr. Baker.
Mr. Baker. If I can continue your line of questioning—and please

interrupt if you have already gone over this part—the difference

between PERS and the University retirement system currently is

what? Those people that joined before 1961 and those that joined

after, how are their retirements treated?

Are they almost equal? Are they somewhat equal?
Mr. Meier. I would be glad to answer that. The answer is that

they are what I would call almost equal, but it is a bit dependent
upon your age.

It is true that up to age 59, they are relatively the same. How-
ever, at age 60, which is when you are actually approaching retire-

ment, between 60 and 63, there is a significant advantage to be-

longing to UCRP because you automatically go to the maximum
multiplier at age 60. And, the maximum multiplier does not occur

to the PERS members until they are 63.

It is true that the PERS base is a one year salary, whereas the

UCRP base is an average of three years. However, what's not being
said is that there is a special fund in UCRP specifically to level

that playing field, if I could put it that way. Congressman.
So, if you are between 60 and 63, you would just—you know, for

example, I offered to switch to UCRP because right now if they
would have given me a VERIP III it would have been probably a
20 percent advantage to me to do that.

Mr. Baker. Switching from PERS to UC retirement?
Mr. Meier, yes, sir.

Mr. Baker. How does it get to be 20 percent just in the last cou-

ple of years?
Mr. Meier. Well, because the multiplier is 2.4 for UCRP mem-

bers. And, it's only 2 for PERS members. So, you know, that's 20
percent.

Mr. Baker. Of your entire career?

Mr. Meier. Of your entire career.

Mr. Baker. Okay. Were there people in the UC system that had
served over 30 years that were offered this golden handshake?
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Was this discriminatory based on what system you were in? Or,
was it discriminatory based on the fact that you had to be over 32
years in order to be excluded?
Mr. Meier. It was—I don't know whether I can use the term

"discriminatory" on that basis. I would say it was offered just sin-

gularly to the UCRP members who, on balance, were—if you take
them as a group, they were some 20 years in age, average age,
younger than the PERS members.
Mr. Baker. So, it was only given to the UC members, period.
Mr. Meier. Yes.
Mr. Baker. Not the PERS, no matter how long you served?
Mr. Meier. It was not.

Mr. Baker. But, were the UC members who had served over 30
years excluded or 32 years excluded?
Mr. Meier. No, they were not.

Mr. Baker. Okay. All right. I don't have any other questions.
Chairman SCHIFF. Than^ you, Mr. Baker. Ms. Morella.
Ms. Morella. I am wondering, as I look at the testimony and

listen to it, the incentive package which was adding three years to

retirement, three years' service credit, three months' pay, what
about employees that had been covered under PERS but who have
retired or been riffed since 1993; is there any provision that they
would be given compensation?

I don't know whether either of you have any feelings about that.

Do you see this as something that would

—

Mr. Sandford. We would like to see that.

Ms. Morella. —be retroactive for those who have already left

the employment be covered?
Mr. Sandford?
Mr. Sandford. I believe the bill, at this point, neither precludes

it or

—

Ms. Morella. Right.
Mr. Sandford. —particularly points it out. But, we would prefer

that those people that have retired, or their families whose spouse
has died that were PERS members, be included.

Ms. Morella. Mr. Meier, do you also have that assumption?
Mr. Meier. Yes.
Ms. Morella. And, do you feel that would make it equitable?

Mr. Meier. We believe the injustice that was done was done to

the 438 members, you know, at the time. And, the fact that if we
wait long enough, we—you know, it will be 200 members or 100
members left.

So, we think it ought to include those people. Yes.

Ms. Morella. I don't know, Mr. Chairman, but has there been
any kind of a fiscal note on this?

And, is there a surplus? I think I am reading here some implica-

tion that there is a surplus that maybe could be used for it.

Chairman SCHIFF. The bill before us, H.R. 884, is strictly an au-

thorization of such sums.
Ms. Morella. Right.

Chairman SCHIFF. There has actually been a number of state-

ments about whether funds are available or not available and what
legalities applied or how they can be used. I guess I would say
there is a difference of opinion on that.
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That would be a fair summary of the testimony right now.
Ms. MORELLA. Fine. Thank you. I have no questions.
Mr. Meier. Mr. Chairman, may I add a comment
Chairman Schiff. Certainly.

Mr. Meier, [continuing] on funds, the availability of funds?
Ms. Morella. Yes.

Mr. Meier. The Secretary of Energy, in the fiscal 1996 budget
request, asked for $100 million for work force restructuring in

order to deal with continuing retirement incentives. The last time
I looked, the joint—I think it's the joint House and Senate mark
has that number at $82.5 million.

So, there is—there continues to be money in a fund to deal with
issues like this, as we see it.

Ms. Morella. That's sort of what I had heard, that there was
funding from both 1994 and 1995 that had been set aside that
might be used for it. I'm not an expert in that area.

But, it seems to me that that's a possibility which would enhance
the authorization passage probably. Thank you. Thank you, gentle-

men.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you, Ms. Morella. Mr. Bartlett.

Mr. Bartlett. Thank you very much. In your testimony, Mr.
Sandford, you made the statement that if this inequity were cor-

rected that the consequences of that correction would save the gov-
ernment money within 18 months or even less based on University
of California estimates made in 1993.
Did this—does this analysis include the 140 that have already

retired that you would like to see recompensed to bring them up
to the same level as the others?
Mr. Sandford. Yes. The estimates that I referred to was a work-

sheet that the University had prepared prior to VERIP III. And,
that did include, at that point, essentially the entire—or the 438.

Mr. Bartlett. Are they still standing by that analysis?

Mr. Sandford. I cannot comment on that.

Mr. Bartlett. But, these numbers come from an analysis which
the University did?

Mr. Sandford. Yes.
Mr. Bartlett. Okay. In your judgment, does the University have

the prerogative to do this without legislation or do they need legis-

lation?

Following up on Congresswoman Morella's question about past
appropriations monies that were made available, do you think that
the University needs legislation to correct the inequity or do we
need legislation to permit them to do that?
Mr. Sandford. It's my opinion that probably, since the Univer-

sity did do in 1990-91 an incentive, theoretically it's within their

means. But, I also, I think, take with a fair amount of their credi-

bility in terms of their present fiscal situation is that I think the
authorizing legislation would be a key issue in terms of making
something happen.
Mr. Bartlett. Okay. So, it's your judgment that the money may

already be there but that the authorizing legislation might be use-
ful in encouraging this process?
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Mr. Sandford. I don't—I'm not convinced that the money is al-

ready there in terms of University money. But, I refer, you know,
to the Section 3161 that there have been funds set aside for a few
years now to

Mr. Bartlett. Appropriated and not used?
Mr. Sandford. Yes. That's my understanding.
Mr. Bartlett. Okay. So, that's an issue which is not finally re-

solved as to whether or not those monies should now be available?
That's presumably something that we might help to determine?
Mr. Sandford. That's correct.

Mr. Bartlett. Okay. And, then, if they were available, all that
would be needed then, in your view, was encouraging rather than
enabling legislation?

Mr. Sandford. I guess I'm not sure if I would have an opinion
on that. I'm not sure I understand the subtlety.

I would defer to Mr. Meier in case he has a
Mr. Bartlett. Okay, Mr. Meier.
Mr. Meier. I would believe that since this is a retirement incen-

tive and since many retirement incentives have been provided,
similar three plus three retirement incentives have been provided
at a number of other DOE sites in the last two years, that there
isn't any—there isn't any absolute requirement for a bill, you know,
to enable it to happen at our sites. At this point, there has been
just no support for it by either the DOE or the University to rectify

this problem.
Mr. Bartlett. This is a period of downsizing all across the coun-

try. I think it's very important that there not be a perception that
there has been any iinequal treatment.
And, I would—you know, that is not good for the morale of the

whole work force. And, I think that it would accrue to everybod/s
benefit to resolve this by making the treatment fair, including the
140 who have already retired.

And, you know, I would support whatever was necessary for this

Committee's action to m£ike that a reality, because I think that it

speaks to a whole lot more than just the 440 people that are in-

volved here. I think it speaks to the morale of a very large work
force that wants to see the downsizing fair.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. Okay. Mr. Gutknecht.
Mr. Gutknecht. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If I could reclaim a

couple of minutes, because I think this has been a very instructive

hearing and I do hope that we will give this thing very serious con-

sideration.

Not only that, I do understand the perspective of the gentlemen
who are testifying now. And, I guess if I were in that circumstance
I would feel there was an injustice.

Although it's not completely clear to me whether it was the Fed-
eral Government who committed the injustice or the University of

California. And, I am wondering if perhaps they could respond to

that.

I mean, is this something that DOE did or that the University

did? I'm still not really clear on that.

Mr. Sandford. I can give you my perspective. I think that both

the University and the DOE have had a responsibility to request
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some of these work force restructuring funds to be made available
for PERS people.

I'm not sure, you know, whether I would hold one party or the
other more or less responsible. But, I believe that we just got over-
looked.

And, there was, and is, a mechanism to correct that.

Mr. GUTKNECHT. Well, my view is that—the way I would look at

it, at least based on what we've heard so far, is that maybe the
University of California bears more of the responsibility and now
it's sort of being put on our shoulders to equalize it. And, the con-
cern that I have—and I would attach myself to the remarks by
Representative Bartlett a few moments ago, that we really need to

have a clearly defined policy.

And, I would hope that the people at DOE and perhaps the Ad-
ministration, in general, will come up with a more clearly defined
policy on how we are going to deal with this in the future, because
this is going to happen other places. And, I must say that in terms
of inequities between pension programs, I think, on this side of this

desk there are at least two or three different pension plans rep-

resented.
I know sometimes that those of us who are fi'eshmen get accused

of having these very generous congressional pension benefits. And,
we don't get to get the same kind of benefits that Representative
Rostenkowski and others who have retired here in the last several
years, either voluntarily or involuntarily, received.

So, there are different pension plans even within the Congress
and employees of the Congress working side by side and effectively

doing the same job. So, that's not as unusual as you may think.

I do agree that in this particular circumstance where this incen-

tive package was offered to one group but not the other does create

a difficult working relationship. But, on the other hand, I'm not
certain it was the Federal Government who created the problem.
And, I'm still not personally willing to say that it's our respon-

sibility to correct the problem. But, I do think we need to study it.

And, I hope we can work together with the Administration to

come up with something not only with regard to this issue but as
we look around the rest of the country and other downsizing and
other things that are happening within the Federal Government.
So, I do appreciate your coming out to talk to us today.
And, hopefully, we can get to the bottom of this and come up

with a clearly defined policy in the future.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. Thank you. Ms. Morella, I'm not sure, but I

thought you were looking to be recognized again.

Was I mistaken about that?
Ms. Morella. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman SCHIFF. All right.

Ms. Morella. I'm all for equity.

Chairman SCHIFF. Let me say, gentlemen, we appreciate your
bringing this matter to our attention. We appreciate your testi-

mony.
I want to say that you clearly have the Subcommittee's interest.

And, I want to commend Congressman Richardson for drafting and
filing this bill.
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And, as you heard, as well as we heard, there are a lot of dif-

ferent views as to what brought this all about. And, we will do our
best to see what we can sort out.

We thank you for being here. And, I also want to again comment
on my support for H.R. 2301 that would name a portion of Oak
Ridge National Laboratory after former Congresswoman Marilyn
Lloyd. I think that's a very important matter also.

I think people should be recognized for their achievements. And,
I hope that that will move through the Congress.
With that, the Subcommittee hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned.]

[The following information was received for the record:]

Prepared Statement of Hon. John J. Duncan, Jr., a Representative in

Congress From the State of Tennessee

Mr. Chairman:
I rise today in strong support of this bill to name the Environmental, Life, and

Social Sciences Complex at Oak Ridge National Laboratory for our friend and
former colleague, the Honorable Marilyn Lloyd of Chattanooga, Tennessee.

Mrs. Lloyd served the people of East Tennessee and this Nation with distinction

for 20 years. She developed an expertise in a number of highly technical areas such
as nuclear research and weapons production.

Although she became one of the leading authorities on federal energy and defense

policies in Washington, Mrs. Lloyd remained a dedicated citizen of East Tennessee.

She was the leading supporter of the Oak Ridge National Laboratory in Congress
during her time here.

Mr. Chairman, I want to say that I consider it an honor to have served as a Mem-
ber of Congress with Mrs. Lloyd.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I urge support of this bill.

21-295 - 96 - 4
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Responses of the Department of Energy to Post-Hearing Questions of Hon.
Steven Schiff, Chairman of the Subcommittee on Basic Research

VERIP in
Question la: What has the DOE done to try and alleviate the concerns of the em-

ployees affected by the 1993 decision not to offer retirement incentive packages to

employees covered by the PERS?
Answer: The Department has not had direct interaction with California Public

Employees Retirement System (PERS) employees, although informal meetings and
conferences have occurred with the University to discuss the issue, while PERS per-

sonnel were in attendance.
Question lb: Is DOE looking at this situation on a case-by-case basis?

Answer: All discussions with the University to date have been on a general basis.

Individual cases were not identified nor discussed.

Question 2a: In the past, when the University of California has offered retirement
incentive packages, have the lab employees under both the PERS and UCRP plans
been offered the same packages?
Answer: Under Voluntary Early Retirement Incentives Program (VERIP I), both

University of California Retirement Program (UCRP) and PERS members were of-

fered 5 additional years of service, 5 years of age, and a 3 months transition assist-

ance payment.
Question 2b: If the same benefits were offered to PERS employees as those offered

to UCRP employees, how were these benefits funded?
Answer: Under VERIP I, benefits for UCRP participants were funded from sur-

plus UCRP funds. Benefits for PERS participants were funded through laboratory

operating funds.

Question 2c: How were VERIP I and VERIP II funded?
Answer: VERIP I was funded as stated above. Laboratory employees did not par-

ticipate in VERIP II.

Question 2d: If the funding was found in laboratory operating funds, who author-

ized this expenditure?
Answer: VERIP I was retroactively approved by the Manager of the Department's

Oakland Operations Office.

Question 2e: If annuities were purchased by the DOE to fund retirement incentive

packages, who authorized this?

Answer: Annuities were not purchased or authorized. However, the University of

California has indicated that Departmental funds were used, over a five year period,

to reimburse PERS for retirement incentives for VERIP I.

Question 3a: What role does section 3161 of the 1993 Defense Authorization Act
play in workforce restructuring at the labs?

Answer: Section 3161 provides that the Secretary of Energy shall develop a plan
for restructuring the work force for a defense nuclear facility upon the Secretary's

determination that a change in the work force at such a facility is necessary. The
legislation lays out objectives to be addressed in developing such a plan to mitigate
the social and economic impacts of restructuring, but mandates no particular bene-
fits. A Work Force Restructuring Plan, with a recently approved supplement, has
been developed and implemented at Los Alamos National Laboratory. A plan for

Lawrence Berkeley National Laboratory is in final stages of Departmental review.

If restructuring is required at Lawrence Livermore or Sandia National Laboratory
beyond a minimum threshold of 100 positions, a work force restructuring plan will

be developed for these sites as well.

Other laboratories have been covered by site wide work force restructuring plans
including those at Hanford, Washington, Oak Ridge, Tennessee, and Idaho Falls,

Idaho.
Consistent with longstanding Departmental policy and the Secretary's statement

of April 21, 1993, work force restructuring plans are being developed for sites not
covered by section 3161 including Princeton Plasma Physics Laboratory.

Question 3b: Does section 3161 play any role in the situation H.R. 884 addresses?
Answer: VERIP III was a University of California wide early retirement offering

that was developed in response to budget and organizational changes affecting the
University as a whole. It was not developed in response to changes in DOE missions
or budgets. As a result, there was no Secretarial decision that a work force restruc-

turing was required under section 3161.
The issue for the Department was whether University employees at the Labora-

tories who were under the University of California Retirement Program should be
excluded under the offering. The decision was made that they could participate, but
at a lower level of benefits than provided to other University employees. The Sec-
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retary indicated in her approval that this action was consistent with the objectives

of section 3161.
Question 4a: Have the Department of Energy's contributions to the University of

Cahfornia's employees two retirement plans been affected by changes, made by the
Regents, in the benefits offered by the University of California?

Answer: DOE has not made contributions covering the 20 percent of the UCRP
participants who work at DOE's laboratories operated by the University of Califor-

nia, since November 1990, because the UCRP has been fully funded due to excellent

return on investments by the pension trust. The UCRP surplus has decreased since

then because of payout benefits and because of plan changes made by the UC Re-

gents that offered increased benefits for all covered employees including: VERIP I

—

cost of $39M for lab members (1991); increased COLA from 3.5% to 6%; the Capital
Accumulation Provision (1992); application of the 2.41% max age factor at age 60
versus 63 (1992); VERIP II—actuarial Hability of $160.6M (1992); VERIP III—cost
of $272.8M for lab members (1993); and change in actuarial assumptions (1994).

The impact of these changes on the surplus will most likely result in DOE resuming
contributions into UCRP sooner than anticipated. The UC Regents cannot make
changes to PERS.

Question 4b: Does DOE now pay the employer's share of the retirement plan? If

not, will DOE have to begin paying the employer's share again because of reductions

in the plan's surplus?
Answer: The Department's contract with the University of California provides for

reimbursement of actuarially determined retirement liabilities. Since the UCRP is

in a surplus situation no employer contributions are being made at this time. DOE
will resume payment of contributions into the UCRP when the plan no longer has

a surplus and additional funding is required to cover liabilities. For PERS, DOE
does reimburse an allocation based on the laboratories' participation in PERS.

Question 4c: What kind of contractual arrangement now exists between DOE and
the University of California in regard to employer contributions to retirement plans

and employee benefits?

Answer: Pursuant to its contract with UC, DOE has agreed to fund the employer

cost of UCRP at the contribution rates established from time to time by the Regents,

up to the full finding limit as defined in the Internal Revenue Code, Section 412.

DOE's reimbursement of PERS is an unstated allowable cost pursuant to the DOE
acquisition regulations. Accountability for PERS is required by the prime contract.

For health and welfare benefits, the contract provides that DOE agrees to pay costs

at the rate per employee adopted by the Regents, plus administrative expenses. In

the case of the UC plans, any proposal to change benefits which would increase the

cost to the DOE contract beyond that approved for University employees must be

approved in advance by the contracting officer.

Question 5: In testimony from laboratory employees, they state that funds, ap-

proximately $200 million for FY 1994 and $120 million for FY 1995, were set aside

or identified by DOE to be used for retirement incentives in recent work force re-

structuring, but only $108 and $47 million, respectively, were used. Could you
please tell us what happened to the unobligated balances? If there is a surplus could

this be used to fund the authorization contemplated under H.R. 884?

Answer: The figures provided by the laboratory employees appear to be based on

a table enunciating costs associated only with plans approved through June 1994,

but the funding availability they identify goes through Fiscal Year 1995. In addi-

tion, costs identified on the table they provided include all costs associated with

work force restructuring, including voluntary incentives, extended medical coverage,

education, retraining and outplacement assistance, not just early retirement bene-

fits.

The following table provides a detailed accounting of work force restructuring ex-

penditures by the Department during Fiscal Years 1993-1995. The figures include

reflect best available information on actual expenditures as opposed to previous re-

ports which were often based on plan projections. All FY 1993 funding was from

program funds since the Worker and Community Transition (WCI) budget line was
not established until FY 1994. This budget line is the only one authorized to provide

community assistance funding, and provides, within the funding available, priority

funding for restructuring associated with the end of the nuclear weapon production

mission.

The chart demonstrates that all FY 1994 restructuring was accommodated within

funding provided to the WCT line. In some instances, the WCT line based on

planned expenditures exceeds the actual expenditure in a given fiscal year. Where
additional costs were to be incurred in the succeeding year, funds have been re-

tained at the site and subsequent year allocations adjusted downward.



72

In FY 1995, the Department experienced sizable work force restructuring that
was not related to termination of the nuclear weapon production mission. Much of
this was driven by lower out year budget levels than previously forecast. Overall,
nearly 15,000 prime contractor and 2,500 subcontractor employees were separated
during the fiscal year. In cases not related to the nuclear production mission, work
force restructuring costs are borne by the affected program budget. Approximately
two thirds of restructuring costs in FY 1995 were funded in this manner. The pro-
grams were forced to make difficult choices between the generosity of benefits pro-
vided to separated workers and the impact that these costs would have on forcing
larger employee reductions.

Funding remaining from FY 1995 totals approximately $3.5 million. The FY 1996
appropriation for WCT was $82.5 million, a reduction of $17.5 million from the
budget request. This reduction will make it extremely difficult to fund both work
force restructuring costs we anticipate related to termination of the nuclear produc-
tion mission and deserving requests for community transition assistance. There is

no surplus that could be used to fund the authorization contemplated in H.R. 884.

Key to Site Designations
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changed mission, reorganization or lower budget priority within available resources.
A determination is then made as to how best to structure benefit programs to mini-
mize involuntary separations, and achieve other objectives of section 3161, within
reasonable cost constraints. There is a necessary balance that has to be considered
since more generous benefits funded through program appropriations necessarily re-

duce the money that is available to support ongoing employment. In a very real

sense, increased separation benefits can lead to higher levels of employment reduc-
tions.

A target of $25,000 average cost per separation has been provided to the sites,

based on an assessment of average costs for similar programs in the private sector

and other government agencies. While this average has been met in aggregate, the
costs at individual sites have varied depending on the specific work force restructur-
ing objectives. As a general rule, separations involving more senior or highly com-
pensated employees incur higher costs than those involving more junior workers.
This is the case because contract severance payments are typically calculated on a
combination of base pay and length of service. Voluntary separation incentives gen-
erally are successful in attracting significant participation only if the benefits are
greater than would occur under an involuntary separation.

Several factors go into consideration of whether to offer an early retirement pro-

gram. One is the level of specific targeting needed for reductions. There are severe
legal restrictions on the ability to limit application of early retirement options to

particular categories of employees. If excess work force is concentrated in particular

fields, an early retirement program may result in the need to hire replacements
without an offsetting reduction in involuntary separations.

A second factor is cost. On average, early retirement benefits are two to three
times higher than those provided to employees who voluntarily separate under an
enhanced severance or similar benefit. There is an even greater disparity when com-
pared to involuntary separations or subcontractor employees. The laboratories tend
to be at the high end of the scale in the cost of early retirements because their em-
ployees tend to be more highly compensated and have longer average tenure than
other DOE contractor employees. In many cases their retirement plans provide a
higher replacement rate of base pay. This up front cost can be offset by the cor-

responding higher savings achieved separating more highly compensated employees
from the payroll. The relationship of these costs is a factor considered during De-
partmental review of early retirement proposals.

A third factor is how recently an early retirement incentive was offered at a site.

Generally the work force restructuring objectives that may justify an early retire-

ment program are met for a period of several years by a single early retirement of-

fering.

Question 8: Please estimate the cost of H.R. 2301 which would name an enclosed

area at Oakridge National Laboratory in Oakridge, Tennessee, as the Marilyn Lloyd
Environmental Life, and Social Sciences Complex.
Answer: The cost to name an enclosed area at Oak Ridge National Laboratory in

Oak Ridge, Tennessee, as the Marilyn Lloyd Environmental Life, and Social

Sciences Complex is estimated to be $1,000. This will provide a sign or plaque and
the post for mounting the sign.
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November 28, 1995

Representative Steven H Schiff

Chairman, Basic Research Subcommittee

Committee on Science

US. House of Representatives

Suite 2320, Raybum House OflRce Building

Washington, DC 205 1 5 - 630

1

Dear Representative SchiflF,

The following comments are oflFered in response to testimony given on November 9, 1995, at a

hearing on bill HR 884 before the the U.S. House of Representatives Basic Research

Subcommittee of the Committee on Science, by representatives from the US. DOE and the

University of California These gentlemen expressed concerns about the cost of an early

retirement incentive as proposed in HR 884, about the source of funds for an incentive, and about

a workable bill to implement such an incentive. In addition, we have again addressed the

question, "Were PERS members given the opportunity to switch to UCRP?"

The LANL PERS members believe that the most logical solution within the spirit ofHR 884 is a

3+3 incentive with no COLA (Cost Of Living Adjustment) and no cash transition payment - a

modest package of less cost compared to VERIP III. This arrangement would also be in the spirit

of the 1990-91 VERIP I known as Plus Five, in which slightly different offers were made to

UCRP and PERS members

The cost of a PERS 3+3 incentive at LANL with no COLA and no 3 months' salary cash

transition payment (for approximately 80 current employees, based on our informal survey) is

estimated to be;

Average age of 106 remaining PERS employees 61 yrs

Average yearly salary (as ofNovember 20, 1995) $78,400

Average length of service 36 yrs

Average accumulated sick leave 1.9 yrs

From the same information used to calculate the above data.

Average standard PERS retirement income (no coordination

with Social Security) $64,600

Average retirement with a 3+3-like incentive $77,300

Difference between these (funded through an annuity) $12,700

Average amount of annuity, assuming 7% interest rate

and 22 years remaining life expectancy $141,600

1
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Therefore, the total required (for 80 employees) $1 1,330,000

However, there is an annual savings to LANL for the

salaries, plus the LANL benefits package

(approximately 21% of salary) $7,590,000

So the total to be fiinded in the first year is $3,740,000

Note that in each succeeding year, the payroll savings to LANL would be $7,590,000

A total of 52 LANL PERS employees have already died, been lost through RIFs (Reductions In

Force), or have taken regular retirement The cost to provide equal treatment to these employees

or their survivors is estimated to be $131,200 x 52 = $6,820,000.

Therefore, the cost of the incentive for the current LANL PERS employees (after salary and

benefits savings) is $3,740,000, plus $6,820,000 for the other PERS members (deceased, RIFed,

and retired) who were employed on November 1, 1993, making a total of $10,560,000 to be

fianded.

The most straightforward approach would be to take all or part of the incentive fi-om the $82.5

million already set aside in the FY 1996 DOE budget for workforce restructuring After all, the

fund was created for this purpose. IfLANL must bear part of the cost of the incentive, the

following is a possible approach.

The LANL budget consists oftwo approximately equal parts, costs for employees and costs for

procurement items, about $500,000,000 for each part. For example, a one-time, one-year

assessment of 75% of the procurement budget at LANL combined with salary savings would

cover the cost of a PERS employee early retirement incentive, or a 2 1% assessment would cover

both current PERS employees and other PERS members (retirees, those RIFed, and eligible

survivors of deceased PERS members).

There are other possible areas of the budget where LANL has discretionary control, such as travel

and various other overhead accounts Therefore, by using a small portion from several ofthese

budget categories, it would be possible to avoid any layoffs of personnel whatsoever in providing

this incentive.

Bill HR 884 could be modified to provide an annuity to PERS employees (rather than an incentive

within the PERS system) to avoid the concerns of Robert Nordhaus, General Counsel, US DOE
This approach is in keeping (has ah-eady been used) with that used in the PERS Plus Five

incentive offered at LANL in 1991 . With the ehmination of the 3 months' cash payment and no

COLA, the cost ofthe incentive is substantially reduced.

Bill HR 884 could be altered in the following way:

Page 1 , lines 4 and 5 - Replace "California Public Employees Retirement System" with

"University of California"

Page 2, line 4 - Change "September 1, 1995" to a fiiture date, such as "July 1, 1996".
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To reiterate a clarification of a common misunderstanding, in 1961 PERS employees were only

given the opportunity to remain in PERS or to coordinate their PERS program with Social

Security, NOT to join UCRP! (See enclosure 1 .) A few PERS employees changed to UCRP by

quitting their jobs, getting the cash fi-om their PERS contributions, and hiring back on at LANL
immediately.

In Los Alamos, the disposal ofgovernment housing concided with the begiiming ofUCRP (thus

the need for cash by some employees) LANL management has been asked and has admitted that

there is no proofPERS members were given any formal, widespread opportunity or

encouragement to change fi"om PERS to UCRP despite their earlier misspoken comments on this

matter. (See enclosure 2.)

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify, as well as to submit these further comments.

Sincerely,

-^yX&r'^'^'o

Thomas A Sandford

PERS member

Los Alamos National Laboratory

TAS:dlu

Distribution:

Rep. Steve Schifi^ U.S. House ofRepresentatives

Rep. Bill Richardson, U.S. House of Representatives
|

Mason Wiggins, House Committee on Science (

Charles Meier, LLNL
Tom Sandford, LANL ^

1

i
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DR. ROLF WIDEROE,
A VISITOR TO LAB,
RECALLS WHEN . . .

The "godfather" of ihc cyclotron,

S«Mt7(-rl,,„r! rrr:,\ Dr. V.o\( \V';.I,T.>,

IV •. ,vt.a^-.. ;.'i^..A.'iJ;!,;:^j_^£D

toured LRL's Berkeley site on Septemhcr

21, following the Brookhaven Confer-

ence on High-Encrcy Acccler.ntor,.

Others in the postconfcrnecc tour p.iriv

were: J. P. Bhiser (Swiss Fcclcr.il Instltui'e

of TecV- lo...,-l.
-..,

I. Kn,rp

vcrsity of Glasgow), 'J ct.suji Nisliikow.1

(Tokyo University), Lorenzo Rcscgotti

(CERN),;olin A. Kutherglcn (Univer-

sity of Ghisgnw), and Julius Spiro

(Brookhavcn).

A I'iitcful Iiicidciil

It was an article by Wider^, puhlishe.l

in the Arr/iir fiir lilrklrnlrclmik, I92R,

that first put the idea of a cyclotron into

Ernest Lawrence's head, according to a

story told by EOL himself (see Mac.nii.

luly \96>).

W'idcrcic-s paper dealt with the accele-

ration of potassium ions in a linear ac-

celerator, but also included some dia-

grams of a circular accelerator called a

"betatron." As W'ideriie now speculates:

".
. . in the mind nf I.awrente these two

i.leas probablv had Iseen combined, an.l

he grasped imnK-d.ately the poss,bil„y of

usinc the magnetic field for beniling the

beam of inns .around so that ir didn't Inve

.n pass along n.any ..;aps ,.f ,h. ae.,1,-

luie Inn e.iuhl >um duough

,- £k\c(.1
familial •( lh<
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Unl«arill)r af ColKornll |'
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"Operation Green Chcese:"-

P Diidsion Aims for the Moon
A compact LRL-designed ii

ell .

: what the m-

the .IT I

..\liiiost . . . Hill Not Otillc

Wideroe also good-humouredly recalled

a,i occasion when he an<l his colleagues

ean:e within a hair's breadth of conceiv-

inn the cvclotron lhen,selves. It was in

the smnmer of 1V27, when Wideiiie was
siu.lvii.g .11 the Univeisilv uf Aachen.

One .lav. in a discussion of various as-

Conlinut.) on Pa,r 2

t dreamed up .a few years ago by Schradcr
ccolerat.M and colleague Prank Mjr.ina (now wlih

:..,v w,;l Aer<>>pace Coipoiali.wi). Il is hw:\ on
das-.s.>..i the fact that dKTerent elements, when
ol-.l. old bombarded with neutrons, give olf gam-

ma radiations of dilTcre.U and easily dis-

•-^'•- - tlngulsluble energies. The t.ick. then, is

r,<:.,\ ,o to park a neutron-en,i„er on the moon,
.-,- 'o ,.f. bombard the lunar surface, analyze the

The "lunar pro-.pec 1 1„ ,." p...i,ci. resnillne ea.nu.a r.>,l,aiio„, ,,n.l -rmsmi.
wl.Ji recently received wide publlcily the data back to earth— all by remote
In .l,e nation's press, is being conducted enntrol.

by l,ive.uu„e V Divlvion physicists Carl- Getting the instrun.en, package to the

to,, S.hr.Kr .>,ul la.rs •..•:,,....,o„cr and moon will be the job of The California

r „:,>::" -' ".:.".;.„.. s institute of Tec!,,,,,!...^'! Jet TropuUion

Lah..,atorv, Ca,,,pus. I he stuilies are Laboratory, which is in charge of all

financed in part by a grant from the moon shots for NASA. Gal Tech sci-

National Aeronautics and Space Admin- entlsts have already picked out a landing

istration (NASA). field— a rectangular strip approximalely

The scientists' desire to find out what 100 miles by 60 miles in area, just south

the moon is made of is prompted by much of .he moon's equator.

;<- - J J

, ll,„, „lle euiioMii. Ilec.,„~e the The p.iekage will p.obablv go up on

,n„on l,.,< ,hn,iM ,u< atm,>spheie. ,1 has i he 'SurveS'Or" moon shot, scheduled

beepi for nullenniunts an easy mark for for some lime in 196.1. Data from the

all the strav radiation and meteors wan- detector and analyzer would be fed into

dei.ng through our corner of space. the rocket's central communications sys-

Ihus, the lunar surface is expected to lem ( winch would also be receiving data

be a i;,.ld mine n,' lnr..rma.i.m about the from oiher types of experiments) and
Inv.ory an.l e...iip..^l.lon of the solar sys- ua.isnmie.l back to earth,

lem, I, HI 's en.l ..f 1 he jMi.gram is in 1 w.i

The "nu.l..,, I.,.,„ba,.l.„e,n" analysis p,,„. l-irs. sre|. involved delerniinln«

lecllnl.pie .. Ii,. I, ..,11 be use.l wav Coi.lln»e<J c P.qe 6
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Los Alamos
NATIONAL LABORATORY

memorandum
Dlroctor ofHuman Reaourc»» - OHft

2.
Enclosure f

ToMS: L. E.Bryant. WX-3.JC91

4

FromMS: Frances LcM^^fhleVc, A 124

Phooa^AX: 7-1887/5-57^

SymM: DHR-93-217FM

Dale: October 4, 1993

SUBJECT: PERS Option Documentation

I r.m responding to your memo of September 21, 1993 to Vicki McCabe. She signed a memo on my
behalf, but it is I v. !io owe you an explaaation. After October 1, 1961, when what we know now as

UCRP car;-;; L".:o being, some employees terminated their Laboratory employment, cashed out their

PER5 scr.ic: crL-^It, took cash dicu-ibudons, a;;J imir.c^iately rehired with the Laboratory, joining

UCRP. I can find no documentation as to how the availability of that option was communicated to

employees, so I cannot produce the document you have asked for.

There has been a great deal of discussion about what was communicated to employees 30 years ago.

Because no record exists, I caimot bring that discussion to closure. Some employees evidently

viewed the cash-out as an option or a choice, as evidenced by the fact that they took advantage of it

However, if you told me that they took that option because they wanted the cash, rather than I

lev desired to join the new retirement system, I would belike voUl Nevertheless, they chose a

course ofaction that nssulted in their memberstiip mm£ newTSysSiL We could debate whether they

"chose" the rctircment system and never reach consenstis. Instead of saying thai employees had a

choice, I probably should have said that the opportunity was available for cnployees to change

retirement systems. I did not mean to convey to PERS members that they are in some way to blame

for their current condidoa

I am sony for the confusion my choice of words has caused for you and the otherPERS members.
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UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA

BERKELEY • DAVIS • IBVINE • LOS ANGELES • RIVERSIDE • SAN DIEGO • SAN FRANCISCO SANTA BARBARA SANTA CRUZ

OFHCE OF THE SENIOR VICE PRESlDErfT-

BUSINESS AND FINANCE

OFFICE OFTHE PRESIDENT

300 Lak«id<.- Dnve

Oakland. California 94612-3550

December 4, 1995

Via FAX and Federal Express

The Honorable Steven H. Schiff

Chairman
Basic Research Subcommittee
U.S. House of Representatives

Suite 2320 Raybum House Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20515-6301

Dear Chairman Schiff;

Thank you for your November 13, 1995, letter regarding my testimony at the Basic Research Subcommittee's

hearing on H.R. 884 and for the opportunity to respond to some additional questions concerning the

University's early retirement incentive programs — the VERIP programs.

As background to the answers I am providing to the subcommittee's questions, I would like to indicate that

these Voluntary Early Retirement Incentive Programs, VERIP I, II and III. were offered exclusively in 1991,

1992 and 1993 to University employees covered by the University's retirement program, UCRP. The
University was able to provide these retirement incentives because a surplus condition existed in UCRP, and

they were a part of the University's response to the most severe and drastic reductions to the University

budget in over a quarter of a century. Also, a separate and distinct early retirement incentive was provided in

1991 for University employees covered by the State of California retirement program, PERS. This early

retirement benefit for PERS covered employees was provided through the use of operating funds of the

individual campuses and laboratories.

Additionally, in order lo address the subcommittee's questions it was necessary to make statements,

calculations, and general conclusions regarding the State of California retirement program (PERS); however,

the University does not govern or manage PERS and is not authorized to represent PERS or make benefit

determinations or decisions on behalf of PERS or PERS covered employees. There are many retirement

system-specific benefit nuances and ongoing benefit changes relative to both UCRP and PERS and, therefore,

the information I'm providing represents the University's estimates and assumptions regarding PERS.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before and work with the Basic Research Subcommittee. If you

have any questions or are in need of any additional information, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,

I'U /%.

Enclosure

cc: /Mason Wiggins, Counsel

House Committee on Science

James W, Phillips

Executive Director Labor Relations
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS
H.R. 884 HEARING, NOVEMBER 9, 1995

Question 1. How does the University of California interface with DOE on

specific reductions-in-force? What discussions occurred between the

University of California and DOE on the 1993 retirement incentives for each

lab?

In 1993, with the shift in national defense priorities away from the

development of additional nuclear weaponry and in the face of severe federal

funding cutbacks, it became necessary for the national laboratories to reduce,

restructure and redirect their workforce. At the three national laboratories

managed by the University of California under contract with the United

States Department of Energy (DOE) - Los Alamos National Laboratory,

Lawrence Livermore National Laboratory, and Lawrence Berkeley National

Laboratory - a voluntary early retirement incentive offer was made in mid-

1993 to eligible laboratory employees. The incentive offer was an attempt to

reduce the workforce without the need for involuntary layoffs, by

encouraging early retirement. Personnel at many different levels of the DOE
(including the Secretary) and the University conferred about the proposed

incentive offer. Among the matters discussed were eligibility requirements

for national laboratory employees, projected take rates, the projected

reduction and restructuring of the workforce while preserving key scientific

expertise and incentives offered at other DOE contractor-operated facilities.

Question 2. Please provide the Subcommittee with a more detailed analysis

of how you arrived at your estimates of $35 million to fund the retirement

incentives.

In 1993 an actuarial estimated cost was based on July 1, 1990 data with an

estimated 438 eligible UC PERS employees at the labs. The assumed

retirement date was July 1, 1994, and it was also assumed that members would
receive pay increases of 10% between July 1, 1990 and their retirement date.

All economic and mortality assumptions were consistent with those used in

the UCRP July 1, 1992 annual valuation done by our actuaries.

This 1993 cost estimate was based on a take rate of 10% of eligible UC PERS lab

employees (10% of 438 is 43.8), the cost of additional benefits would be $5.9

million, or $134,703 per employee. If 250 UC members were to elect to retire,

the estimated cost, at $134,703 per employee, would be $33,675 million.

Because the subject population is now 6 years older and has assumedly

experienced wage increases during the 6 year period, the $33,675 million

figure was rounded up to $35 million. Also, it should be noted that the

current economic and mortality assumptions, adjusted to reflect lower
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investment return expectations and the increasing longevity of retirees, will

result in higher cost estimates to provide the same retirement incentives.

Question 3.a. Were the employees covered by the PERS plan told in 1993 that

a separate retirement incentive package was being considered for them? If so,

how long after that was the decision made not to offer them a separate

package?

The UC Office of the President made no general announcement regarding a

PERS retirement, but individual laboratories did communicate to their

employees (see attached letter of June 17, 1993 from Rod Fleischman, LBNL
Associate Director for Administration). However, the provision of an early

retirement package similar to VERIP III for PERS covered employees at the

labs and at the campuses was considered by the University. Because of the

high cost which would be an unacceptable burden on operational funds at the

individual campuses and laboratories, the decision was made not to provide a

VERff Ill-like package to these employees.

Question 3.b. In testimony from laboratory employees, they state that

employees covered by the PERS plan were told a retirement package was

under consideration for them and so they did not seek immediate

administrative redress. Now that they are seeking an administrative

solution, they are told their appeal is untimely as it was not filed within 30

days of the announcements. Is this the University's position?

Time requirements exist in University policy to bring closure to formal

administrative review of disputed matters. Under Laboratory policy

employees may choose to utilize formal internal review procedures provided

the review request is received within 30 days after the date on which the

employee could be expected to know of the event or action that gave rise to

the grievance. In this case numerous individual grievances were filed, and

they were not accepted for processing because they were untimely filed. The

grievances identified as the grievable event the act of offering a retirement

incentive solely to UCRP members. This act occurred in 1993. When the

early retirement incentive program was announced in 1993, PERS employees

had the option of filing a formal request for review, whether or not they

believed other early retirement options v/ere being considered for them.

Individual grievances were filed in late October 1994, making them clearly

untimely. We are unable to find any evidence that individuals were

counseled to defer filing review requests pending the outcome of discussions

regarding possible early retirement options.

(12/4/95)
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Questions 4.a. In the past, when the University of California has offered

retirement incentive packages, have the employees under both the PERS and

UCRP plans been offered the same packages? If yes, was this done with the

cooperation of the California Legislature? If no, please explain.

The three early retirement incentive programs offered by the University of

California were workforce reduction programs designed to realize substantial

payroll savings during a time of severe and pressing budget cutbacks. The

incentive offered to the UC PERS employees in the 1991 UC PERS Plus5

program were similar to those provided to UCRP lab employees under VERIP
I. The eligibility requirements of the programs targeted a select population in

order to maximize payroll savings to the University. The programs were

approved by The Regents, the governing entity of the University. The

California Legislature played no role as the cost for PERS covered employees

was borne by each individual campus and laboratory.

Question 4.b. If the same benefits were offered to PERS employees and UCRP
employees, how were these benefits funded? How were VERIP I and VERIP II

funded? If the funding was found in laboratory operating funds, who
authorized this expenditure? If annuities were purchased by the DOE to fund
retirement incentive packages, who authorized this? Please fully explain the

details and be specific.

Incentives offered through the voluntary early retirement programs (VERIPs)

to Active Members of the University of California Retirement Plan (UCRP)
were paid from UCRP; in accordance with Internal Revenue Code
requirements, UCRP funds may be used solely for UCRP Members and their

beneficiaries. The cost of the retirement incentives offered at the time of

VERIP I to PERS members was provided from the operating budgets of the

individual campuses and laboratories. These operating funds were used to

establish a wasting trust from which the early retirement benefits are made
available to the PERS covered retirees. The necessary authorization for these

programs was provided by action by the University of California Board of

Regents.

Question 5. a. Why in 1993 zuere the employees under the PERS plan not

offered the retirement incentive offered to employees under the UCRP plan?

The University's Voluntary Early Retirement Incentive Program (VERIP-III)

was designed to effect permanent workforce and wage expenditure reductions

in light of severe unanticipated reductions in the University budget. VERIP-
III was funded by the UC Retirement Plan. In accordance with IRC
requirements, UCRP funds may be used solely to provide benefits for UCRP
Members and their beneficiaries. PERS funds and benefits, however, are

(12/4/95)
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controlled and determined by the State of California, not the University.

PERS funds were unavailable for a University early retirement incentive

separate from all of the public employees in the State. The financial

difficulties that prompted the University to develop VERIP-III precluded the

University from being able to provide, out of its own operating budget, a

similar program for UC PERS members. There were two efforts to pass

California State legislation that would have permitted an early PERS
retirement; both failed because of financial considerations.

Question 5.b. In 1993 how many of the three labs' employees were covered by

the PERS plan? And how many are covered today?

There were an estimated 438 PERS employees at the labs. We estimate that as

of August 31, 1995, approximately 313 laboratory employees are currently

covered by the PERS program. Additionally, approximately 210 PERS covered

employees are employed at UC campuses.

Question 5.c. If H.R. 884 is passed, would the employees covered under PERS
who have retired or been RIFed since 1993 be eligible for the benefits? Would
these benefits be retroactively available to other employees who have left

University of California employment before 1993, but are still covered by the

PERS or UCRP plans?

When the three early retirement programs were effectuated they were
prospective in nature with the retirements to be effective on a set future date.

There were no "retroactive" benefits.

Question 6. Is there a contractual obligation on the part of the University of

California to treat all employees "equally", particularly with regard to

retirement incentives, even those under different retirement plans?

No. Employees are covered by the provisions, rules and regulations of the

respective PERS and UCRP plans. The retirement plans can have different

"governing boards", different contribution rates, different formulas for

calculating pension amounts and different investment pools. Likewise,

when warranted, one plan, or both, or neither could provide early retirement

incentives.

Question 7. What role, if any, did the question of age play in the University

of California's decision not to offer the retirement incentive package to

employees covered by PERS?

(12/4/95)
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The determining factor in the decision not to offer a retirement incentive

package to the PERS covered employees was that there was no surplus in the

PERS program from which an early retirement program could be funded as

was the UCRP early retirement program. This situation existed without

regard to the age of the PERS covered employees.

Question 8. In testimony from lab employees, they state that in 1961

employees of the University of California, covered by the PERS plan, were not

given the option of joining the new UCRP retirement plan. Would you

please explain the circumstances in 1962 as you understand them? If there are

"election forms" for the employees, please supply a sample of them to the

Subcommittee.

In September 1961, The Regents voted to allow non-faculty University

employees into the University retirement program, then called the Pension

and Retiring Annuities System or PRAS (later called the University of

California Retirement System (UCRS)), and to require all new UC employees

hired on or after October 1, 1961 to join PRAS instead of the State Employees'

Retirement System (SERS; later known as PERS). Prior to this, only faculty

had been in PRAS, and staff had been in SERS.

At the same time. The Regents decided to allow University employees, who
were covered under SERS and had previously been excluded from PRAS, to

transfer to PRAS provided they had not coordinated with Social Security

while under SERS. The Standing Orders of The Regents were amended on

April 27, 1962 to formally recognize transfers of UC employees from SERS to

UCRS. To be eligible, the UC-SERS member must not have elected to

coordinate benefits with Social Security while a member of SERS. Effective

July 1974, the transfer option to UCRS for University SERS (PERS) members
was discontinued.

Unfortunately, and possibly because of the many intervening years, little

documentation of the transfer option exists and the records of the process are

incomplete. Attached is a copy of a memorandum, dated May 16, 1962 from

Alternate Personnel Director Sundberg of Los Alamos National Laboratory

(LANL) to all LANL employees concerning the transfer option. In addition, a

redacted copy of a signed transfer request from a Lawrence Berkeley

Laboratory employee is enclosed, along with the accompanying redacted

payroll deduction form that implemented the transfer.

Question 9.a. What kind of contractual arrangement now exists between DOE
and the University of California in regard to employer contributions to

retirement plans and employee benefits?

(12/4/95)
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In Appendix A - Personnel Administration of the contracts between the US
Department of Energy and the Regents of the University of California for the

management of each of the Laboratories, it states that "coverage of the

employees under PERS shall be in accordance with the California Public

Employees' Retirement Law, Government Code Section 20000 et. seq.", while

coverage of the UCRP employees "shall be in accordance with the eligibility

requirements as defined in the UCRP plan document." In either case costs of

Laboratory contributions to the plans, including administrative expenses,

shall be paid as a direct contract expense.

Question 9.b. Have the Department of Energy's contributions to the

University of California's employees two retirement plans been affected by

changes, made by the Regents, in the benefits offered by the University of

California?

The VERIP incentives for employees covered by UCRP were funded from the

plan surplus and there was no resulting change in the employer or employee

contribution rate. VERIP I-type incentives for PERS covered employees at the

laboratories and campuses were funded from the individual laboratory and

campus operating funds and there was no resulting change in the employer

or employee contribution rate.

Question 9.c. Does DOE now pay the employer's share of the retirement

plan? If not, will DOE have to begin paying the employer's share again

because of reduction in the plans surplus?

The DOE is responsible for the employer contribution for employees at the

laboratories covered by UCRP and by PERS. At present (and since November
of 1990), employer contributions for UCRP covered employees are not

necessary because of the surplus assets condition in UCRP. Actuarial

estimates do not currently foresee the requirement for employer

contributions.

Question 10. It appears from testimony that the two retirement plans are

basically the same until the ages 59 to 63. Is this inference correct? And, are

there significant differences between the retirement benefits offered under the

two plans between these ages? Please be specific and give the Subcommittee

some examples using the 3 + 3 formula.

Both PERS and the UCRP retirement benefits are calculated by a formula

which multiplies years of service x an age factor x salary. The salary used in

the PERS calculation is the highest annual salary; for UCRP, however, the

salary used is the highest annual average of the employee's salary in three

(12/4/95)
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through 59. The UCRP maximum age factor is .0241 and is reached at age 60.

The PERS maximum age factor is .02418 and is reached at age 63.

Because PERS uses a higher salary amount in its formula, PERS provides a

higher pension for retirement between ages 50 and 59 than does UCRP.

However, because the maximum age factor under UCRP is reached at age 60,

the benefit % (age factor x years of service) at ages 60, 61 and 62 is higher for an

employee under UCRP than for a counterpart employee under PERS.

For example an employee at age 62 with 30 years of service under UCRP has a

higher benefit % (30 x .0241 = 72.3%) than a PERS employee (30 x .02272 =

68.16%). At any age of 60 or over the UCRP age factor is .0241. The PERS age

factors for ages 60, 61, 62 and 63+ are .02000, .02134, .02272, and .02418

respectively.

At age 63 or over with 30 years of service the PERS formula would yield a 72.54

benefit % (30 x .02418 = 72.54%) while the UCRP formula would yield a 72.30

benefit % (30 x .0241 = 72.30%). For similarly situated employees with the same

salary progression over the last 3 years of employment, the salary figure used

for the PERS employee (highest annual salary) is higher than for the UCRP
employee (average salary in three highest consecutive years). An example of a

PERS employee and a UCRP employee both age 63 with 30 years of service is

attached as chart 1. The UCRP and PERS benefit % figures are attached as chart

2 and 3 respectively.

The 3+3 program (3 years of service and 3 years of age) provided an incentive

to retire early by improving the eligible employee benefit %. Essentially, the

employee's benefit % is calculated by assuming the employee is 3 years older

and has 3 more years of service. With reference to chart 2, a 55 year old

employee with 27 years of service would, under a 3+3 incentive, be treated as

a 58 year old retiring with 30 years of service. At 55/27, the benefit % would

be 40.50%; at 58/30 the benefit % would be 54.00%. The 3+3 applied to a 57

year old with 30 years of service results is the following improvement: 57/30

- 51%; 60/33 = 79.53%.

Under the 3+3 program there is no advantage gained by assuming an age

greater than 60, the age at which the maximum age factor of .0241 is reached.

Accordingly, for calculations of the 3+3 result after the age of 60, a year of

service credit is substituted for a year of age credit. The total of years of age

and years of service in the incentive always totals 6 (3+3).

As an example, assume a 59 year old employee with 30 years of service.

Referring to chart 2, the regular retirement benefit % would be 57%. To apply

the 3+3 incentive add 1 year of age credit and 5 years of service credit (1+5=6).

The result is 60/35 and a 84.35% benefit. Absent a 3+3 incentive program, if

(12/4/95)
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the 59 year old employee with 30 years of service waits one year to retire at

60/31 the benefit would be 74.71%.

Question ll.a. What has the Universiti/ of California done to try and

alleviate the concerns of the employees affected by the 1993 decision not to

offer retirement incentive packages to employees covered by the PERS?

The decision to offer the three early retirement incentive programs was
occasioned by severe and pressing cut backs in the University's budget. The
ability to pay for such programs came from the existence of a surplus in the

University's UCRP. While we understand that the PERS covered employees

would want a benefit similar to that provided by UCRP, UCRP funds can be

used only for employees in UCRP.

The State of California, so far, has determined that it will not offer an early

retirement incentive program to employees covered by PERS. The cost to

campuses and laboratories to provide PERS employees with a VERJP Hi-like

benefit was prohibitive.

Question ll.b. Is the University of California looking at this situation on a

case-by-case basis?

The conditions extant to warrant an early retirement program are

independent of any individual employee's decision or desire to retire. In the

unlikely event that it would once again be necessary to respond to a serious

and drastic University budget problem with an early retirement program, a

cost analysis of extending the benefit to PERS employees at the adversely

affected locations could then be undertaken and used to make an extension

decision.

(12/4/95)
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LAWRENCE BERKELEY LABORATORY
ADMINISTRATION DIVISION
BLDG. 50A ROOM 5131 EXT. 5131

June 17, 1993

TO; i
I.Rl.PERS Members

FR: Kod Flcischman
Associace Laboracory Director,

Administration

SUBJ: VERIP III PROGRAM

A number of employees in the Public Employees' Retirement System (PERS) have requested

clarification of their eligibility to participate in the pending early retirement incentive program
(VERIP III). Tbere are 107 LBL employees who individually elected to remain with PERS rather

than switch to the University of California Retirement Plan (UCRP). The relative advantages of

the UCRP and PERS plans have fluctuated over the years. I am sympathetic that individuals

could not have anticipated the current drcumstances when they made this decision a -number of

years ago. There are, nevertheless, certain irreversible consequences to having done so that

limit the Laboratory's and UC's cun-ent options for PERS employees. At the present time, the

Laboratories do not anticipate offering a PERS early retirement program. The purpose of this

memo is to elatxjrate on the circumstances that have led Laboratory Management to this position.

The UC Office of the President advises that PERS members are not eligible lor the VERIP III as

presently authorized by the Regents. UCRP will fund retirement costs for VERIP 111 from surplus

funds. The Internal Revenue Code prohibits payments to non-members from UCRP funds, and
therefore, UCRP funds cannot be used In any way to fund the retirement benefits of LBL PERS
participants.

There is apparently no similar available surplus in PERS to fund an early retirement. The cost for

such a program, if approved by DOE and endorsed by The Regents, would have to be financed

by individual Laboratories based on business necessity arguments.

Under the first VERIP in 1991. LBL funded an early retirement program lor PERS members at a

cost of approximately $6M. We currently estimate that the cost to LBL for an early retirement for

PERS members comparable to VERIP HI would be in excess of S15-20M. Even if spread over

several years, an additional obligation of this magnitude would have a significant impact on LBL
financial resources, which are already strained. At this time we do not see a compelling business

reason that would lead DOE to approve a package for PERS equivalent to VERIP 111.

State Assembly Bill 1470 is currently t>eing considered by the State Legislature. If passed, this

bill would authorize some form of a VERIP for PERS members. The bill has undergone several

revisions in committee. We do not know at this point how the bill, if passed, would affect LBL
PERS members. We will, however, provide you more information as it becomes available.

If you have any questions, please contact Michael Goldstein, Benefits Manager. Human
Resources on ext. 57'18.

Director Shank
Deputy Director Oddonc
Associate Laboratory Directors

Division Directors
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AijSsiiipixi^&%^^ °^-^: May 16, 1962
u^

Personnel Department f
,

NEW IKP'ORJVIATION ABOUT RETIREM.Ei'n' SYSTEMS

PER-DO

A nximber of employees have expressed interest in the possibility

of transferring their membership from SERS to PRAS (Pension
and Retiring Annuities System) in orde/ to vrithdr?.-^ their

contributions from SERS. The Regents of the T-'nlversity of

California passed a resolution on April 27,. ss ioliows:

"That any University employee "who is presently a member
of a state retirement system and requests that he be
transferred to the University Retirement System, be
required, as a condition of such transfer, to waive
his rights to withdraw his accvimulation in the State System,

"

Therefore you can still transfer, but it is no longer possible
to withdraw your SERS contributions by so doing.

XL We have also been informed that the Governing Board of PRAS
has increased the annual interest rate payable on accumulated
contributions from 3-1/4% to 4%.

D. F. Sundberg
Alternate Personnel^Ili'rector
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I here'by request transfer of my retirement Bystem membership from the Stats

Employees' Retirement System to the University Retirement System^ to bo effective on

the first day of the month next follovlng the dAte on %dilch this letter is recel'ired

ajQ the Office of Insurance and Retirement Systems, J*5± University Hall, Berkeley

Can^TUS*

I havd been informed that my application for transfer vill not ba accepted by the

University unless- 1 agree not to request refund of my accumlatlons in the State

Employees ' Retirement System until such time as I terminate my es^loyment with the

University. Accordingly^ I covenant and agree not to seek to vlthdrav such

accumulations until such time.

NniTip : , ^
,

.

~:^

-^

.., fl,A)jL.<J~^J'<^ / f^ \
'



93

PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS
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PERS

Locnl ]Vlisceilaneous Members
2% at 60 Formula

Exact Age And Percentage Of Final Compensation

Age
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OAK RIOGE NATIONAL LABORATORY
MANAGED Bv LOCKHEED MARTIN ENERGY SYSTEMS, INC.

FOR THE U S DEPARTMENT OE ENERGY

ALVIN W. TRIVELPIECE
DIRECTOR. OAK RIDGE NATIONAL LABORATORY
VICE PRESIDENT. LOCKHEED MARTIN ENERGY SYSTEMS. INC.

POST OFFCE BOX aooe

OAK RDGE, TENrcSSEE 37aj1.a26&

FAXi (4Z]]241-2&67

INTERNET! AVT«ORNLQOV

October 31, 1995

The Honorable Steven H. Schiff

Chairman, Subcommittee on Basic Research

Committee on Science

B-374 Raybum House Office Building

House of Representatives

Washington, D. C. 20515

Dear Mr. Schiff:

For two decades beginning in 1974, Marilyn Lloyd represented the Third

Congressional District in Tennessee. Throughout her career, Marilyn has

strongly supported the best interest of science and technology in the United
States. She did an outstanding job of supporting the research and development
activities of Oak Ridge National Laboratory.

I strongly endorse H. R. 2301 which would establish the "Marilyn Lloyd

Environmental, Life, and Social Sciences Complex" at Oak Ridge National

Laboratory. This is a fitting tribute for her years of dedicated service to the

nation and to her constituents.

Sincerely,

ae
Alvin W. Trivelpiece

o
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